

Home For Everyone OH-501 Continuum of Care Written Standards

Approved 8/7/2023

Table of Contents

INTRODUCTION	3
GENERAL STANDARDS	4
STREET OUTREACH PROJECTS	9
EMERGENCY SHELTERS	11
TRANSITIONAL HOUSING PROJECTS (TH)	13
RAPID REHOUSING PROJECT STANDARDS	15
HOMELESSNESS PREVENTION PROJECTS STANDARDS	24
HOUSING PROBLEM SOLVING	30
SUPPORTIVE SERVICES ONLY PROJECTS (SSO)	32
PERMANENT SUPPORTIVE HOUSING PROJECTS (PSH)	33
Appendix I: HUD Definition for "Homeless" Individual or Family	40
Appendix II: HUD Definition for "At Risk of Homelessness":	42
Appendix III: Eligibility by Component (CoC Program)	44
Appendix IV: Eligibility by Category (Emergency Solutions Grant Program)	46
Appendix V: Eligibility Documentation Requirements for ESG and CoC Program- funded Projects	47
Appendix. VI: Permanent Supportive Housing Written Standards & Chronic Prioritization	51
PRIORITIZATION of CHRONICALLY HOMELESS	54
A. Prioritizing Chronically Homeless Persons in CoC Program-funded Permanent Supportive Housing Beds Dedicated or Prioritized for Occupancy by Persons Experiencing Chronic	54
B. Prioritizing Chronically Homeless Persons in CoC Program-funded Permanent Supportive Housing Beds Not Dedicated or Not Prioritized for Occupancy by Persons Experiencing Chronic Homelessness	56
Key Terms:	58
Appendix VII: Recordkeeping Requirements Documenting "Chronic Homelessness"	61

INTRODUCTION

The OH-501 Home For Everyone OH-501 Continuum of Care (CoC) is responsible for coordinating and implementing a system to meet the needs of the population and subpopulations experiencing homelessness within the geographic area of the CoC, which covers all of Lucas County, Ohio. Both the Emergency Solutions Grant (ESG) Rule and the Homeless Emergency Assistance and Rapid Transition to Housing (HEARTH) Continuum of Care Program Interim Rule state that the CoC must establish and consistently follow written standards for providing Continuum of Care assistance.

They will be reviewed annually, and any substantial changes will be approved by the TLCHB Board of Directors.

The written standards have been established to ensure that persons experiencing homelessness who enter projects throughout the OH-501 Home For Everyone OH-501 CoC jurisdiction will be given similar information and support to access and maintain permanent housing. All projects that receive City of Toledo ESG and OH-501 Home For Everyone OH-501 CoC funding are required to abide by these written standards where applicable. The CoC strongly encourages projects that do not receive either of these sources of funds to accept and utilize these written standards.

It should be noted that the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) regulations for each of the referenced programs shall always take precedence over any of the standards outlined in this document (-https://www.hudexchange.info). The CoC Program Notice of Funding Opportunity (NOFO) may authorize additional eligibility requirements. Projects funded under the CoC program must follow both CoC Program NOFO and other HUD-issued guidance and requirements. In addition, local ESG Programs may impose additional requirements to their funding recipients that do not apply to other CoC recipients.

In the event of a declared state of emergency, natural disaster, public health crisis, or other extenuating circumstances, the OH-501 Home For Everyone OH-501 CoC may issue emergency protocols which would be in effect for the duration of and in response to those circumstances. Such guidance will be issued in a separate addendum to the Written Standards.

GENERAL STANDARDS

The following standards apply to all projects funded through the CoC or with City of Toledo ESG and CDBG funds.

HMIS Participation

All organizations receiving ESG, CDBG or CoC funds must participate fully in the CoC's Homeless Management Information System (HMIS) to enter data on persons served and assistance provided. Victim service providers receiving ESG or CoC funds are required by 24 CFR 576.400(f) and 580.32(d) to use a comparable database that meets all HUD standards for HMIS and provides for security, data quality, and privacy.

Coordinated Entry Process (a/k/a Coordinated Assessment System)

All projects located within the OH-501 Home For Everyone OH-501 CoC that receive CoC and Emergency Solutions Grants (ESG) funding are required to participate in the coordinated assessment system and are therefore subject to complying with the Coordinated Entry Written Standards, Policies and Procedures as outlined and developed by the Home For Everyone OH-501 CoC. This system will include all homeless subpopulations and involve the use of a standardized assessment tool designated by the Coordinated Entry Written Standards. This system will establish a uniform decision-making process to prioritize households seeking assistance and provide referrals to those households. The coordinated entry system (CES) will ensure that those with the greatest needs receive priority for housing and service provision and that no unnecessary barriers exist for individuals to receive assistance. The Coordinated Entry Written Standards, Policies, and Procedures can be found at The Coordinated Entry Written Standards, Policies and Procedures can be found at: https://endinghomelessnesstoledo.org/coordinated-assessment.

The terms "Coordinated Entry Process" and "Centralized or Coordinated Assessment System" are used interchangeably throughout federal guidelines. The CoC Program interim rule at 24 CFR 578.3 defines centralized or coordinated assessment as the following:

"...a centralized or coordinated process designed to coordinate program participant intake assessment and provision of referrals. A centralized or coordinated assessment system covers the geographic area, is easily accessed by individuals and families seeking housing or services, is well advertised, and includes a comprehensive and standardized assessment tool..."

For the purpose of this document, the term "Coordinated Entry" or "Coordinated Entry Process" are used to reference "Centralized or Coordinated Assessment System" and "Coordinated Entry Process."

Removal of Barriers

All projects that have committed to a Housing First approach must ensure that their projects do not screen any individuals or families out for assistance based upon perceived barriers to housing or services. However, all OH-501 CoC providers are encouraged to review their policies and remove barriers wherever possible. Examples of this include, but are not limited to, the following:

- Having too little or no income
- Current or past substance abuse
- Having a criminal record (w/exception of state mandated restrictions)
- Having a history of domestic violence

In addition, assistance may not be terminated to any recipients based upon these barriers. Examples of this include:

- Failure to participate in supportive services and case management activities
- Failure to make progress on a services plan
- Loss of income or failure to improve income
- Being a victim of domestic violence

Termination of Assistance

ESG or CoC-funded homeless assistance providers may terminate assistance to a program participant who violates program requirements or conditions of occupancy. Termination under this section does not bar the provider from providing further assistance at a later date to the same individual or family.

In terminating assistance to a program participant, the provider must have in place a formal process that recognizes the rights of individuals receiving assistance under the due process of law. This process, at a minimum, must consist of:

- Providing the program participant with a written copy of the program rules and the termination process before the participant begins to receive assistance.
- Written notice to the program participant containing a clear statement of the reason(s) for termination.
- The option for a review of the decision, in which the participant is given the opportunity to present written or oral objections before a person other than the person (or a subordinate of that person) who made or approved the termination decision.
- Prompt written notice of the final decision to the program participant.

Providers of permanent supportive housing for hard-to house populations of homeless persons must exercise judgement and examine all extenuating circumstances in determining when violations are serious enough to warrant termination so that the participant's assistance is terminated only in the most severe cases. All CoC, ESG and CDBG must have a grievance policy.

Grievance Process

Policy

The Toledo Lucas County Homelessness Board is committed to ensure that clients receiving services are aware of the rights afforded to them. TLCHB staff will prepare an annual summary of all grievances and resolutions and provide an annual report to the board of directors.

Procedure: Grievance Assignment

TLCHB's Executive Director will assign a team member from Toledo Lucas County Homelessness Board. Once someone has been assigned, the agency will be contacted notifying them via email, who has been assigned to review the grievance.

Procedure: Client Grievances

- 1. The Toledo Lucas County Homelessness Board will accept and review all complaints/grievances.
- 2. TLCHB will notify the agency of the grievance and gain any additional details necessary to make a further determination.
- 3. TLCHB will then determine if further grievance follow-up will require an on-site visit with the agency and client.
- 4. Once a determination has been made the agency and client will be notified of the date and time that the visit will occur, and who is assigned to the grievance from TLCHB.
- 5. At the grievance meeting, both the client and the agency staff will have the opportunity to present all their concerns.
- 6. Once this meeting is concluded, within 7-10 business a report will be issued determining the outcome of the grievance.
- 7. The agency's Board President, Executive Director and client(s) will receive a copy of the final report

Procedure: Client Guidelines and Grievance Policy

- 1. TLCHB will annually review each agency's Client Guidelines and Grievance Policy.
- 2. TLCHB will provide an annual and semi-annual report of all grievances and outcomes to the Executive Director and Board President of each agency.
- 3. This information will also be made available for agency funders.

Faith-Based Activities

The minimum standards required for faith-based providers are as follows:

- Providers receiving funding through ESG, CDBG or CoC programs may not engage in inherently religious activities as part of those funded activities. Those religious activities must be offered separately from the ESG, CDBG or CoC-funded projects and all participation must be voluntary.
- All religious organizations receiving ESG, CDBG or CoC funding shall retain their independence from government and may continue with their missions provided that ESG, CDBG or CoC funds are not used to support inherently religious activities. They shall also maintain authority over their internal governance.

Page **6** of **74** Approved 8/7/23

- No organization receiving ESG, CDBG or CoC funds may discriminate against a participant based on religion or religious beliefs.
- ESG, CDBG and CoC funds may be used for the rehabilitation of structures that are used for eligible activities under the programs but may not be used to rehabilitate structures used specifically for religious activities.

Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity

It is the policy of the OH-501 Home For Everyone OH-501 CoC to comply fully with all federal, state, and local nondiscrimination laws and to operate in accordance with the rules and regulations governing Fair Housing and Equal Opportunity in housing and employment. The OH-501 Home For Everyone OH-501 CoC, including its recipients and subrecipients, shall not on account of race, color, sex, religion, national origin, family status, disability or age deny any family or individual the opportunity to apply for or receive assistance under HUD's Programs. All recipients and sub-recipients of ESG, CDBG and CoC funding must comply with the requirements for equal opportunity, nondiscrimination, and affirmatively furthering fair housing as outlined in Section 578.93 of the Continuum of Care Program interim rule and any applicable ESG regulations.

All clients served by an agency that is receiving ESG, CDBG or CoC funding has the following rights:

- 1. The right to receive all eligible services.
- 2. The right to be treated with dignity and respect.
- 3. The right to receive quality services.

Language Access Plan

All recipients and sub-recipients of ESG, CDBG and CoC funding must provide Limited English Proficiency (LEP) persons with meaningful access to federally funded programs. HUD issued new guidance on Fair Housing Act Protections for Persons with Limited English Proficiency on September 15, 2016, and DCA issued its new Language Access Plan (LAP) effective 2016 to 2021 that details its plan to provide LEP persons with meaningful access to programs. DCA will provide guidance and training to State of City of Toledo ESG, CDBG sub-recipients and OH-501 Home For Everyone OH-501 CoC recipients on providing language access services, including the components of a meaningful LAP, options for translation and interpretation services, and assistance with identifying methods to ensure meaningful access to programs and activities. More information on DCA's Fair Housing Policy can be found at the Fair Housing Statement page.

Allowable Family Limitations and Prohibition against Involuntary Family Separation

The CoC Interim Rule 24 CFR 578.93 (e) and 24 CFR 576.102(b) explicitly prohibit any kind of involuntary family separation and the denial of admission to selected family members in all CoC Program- funded projects and ESG-funded emergency shelters. It is acceptable for programs to limit participation to only households with children. However, if a project accepts any households with children, they must accept all households with children. This means that any provider that has historically accepted only women with children may not limit their project to that population. They must also accept couples with children or single men with children as well.

In addition, the age and/or gender of a child under age 18 must not be used as a basis for denying any family's admission to a project receiving ESG,CDBG or CoC funding.

Equal Access Requirements

HUD published a final rule on September 21, 2016 entitled Equal Access in Accordance with an Individual's Gender Identity in Community Planning and Development Programs that became effective on October 21, 2016. This rule includes the following central provisions:

- All HUD-assisted and HUD-insured housing must be made available without regard to actual or perceived sexual orientation, gender identity, or marital status.
- Owners and administrators of HUD-assisted housing and HUD-insured housing are prohibited
- from inquiring into an applicant or occupant's sexual orientation and gender identity for the purpose of determining eligibility or otherwise making housing available.
- The definition of "family" is revised to include all families regardless of the actual or perceived sexual orientation, gender identity, or marital status of its members.

This rule shall apply to all ESG, CDBG or CoC-funded projects with two exceptions. This prohibition on inquiries does not prohibit lawful inquiries of an applicant or occupant's sex where the housing provided or to be provided to the individual is temporary, emergency shelter for adults only with a physical configuration such that privacy is a concern, specifically shared bathing areas or shared sleeping areas. A shared bathing area is one in which there are multiple toilet stalls or shower stalls or open showers. Nor does it apply to inquiries made for the purpose of determining the number of bedrooms to which a household may be entitled. In addition, this provision does not prohibit voluntary self-identification of sexual orientation or gender identity by participants. The Home For Everyone OH-501 CoC, including recipients and subrecipients, will comply with the Equal Access Rule at 24 CFR 5.105 and 5.106.

Complete City of Toledo ESG program requirements for written standards, policies and procedures, including ones not addressed in this document, can be found in the City of Toledo's Department of Neighborhoods ESG /CDBG Third-Party Partners Manual.

Violence Against Women Act (VAWA) Requirements

Under the HUD Final Rule Implementing VAWA Reauthorization Act of 2013, the OH-501 Home For Everyone OH-501 CoC have adopted policies to include provisions for protection of victims of domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault, sexual battery or stalking, regardless of sex, gender identity, gender expression or actual or perceived sexual orientation.

These policies and procedures apply to CoC-funded Rapid Re-Housing (RRH) and Permanent Supportive Housing (PSH) programs. ESG-funded programs are subject to VAWA policies issued by the administrator of ESG funds. As a part of these policies and procedures, the CoC has put in place a policy for emergency transfers. The full details of the policy can be found in the City of Toledo, Department of Neighborhoods Third-Party Manual ESG / CDBG Guidebook.

STREET OUTREACH PROJECTS

Definition

Street outreach projects are those activities that are undertaken to identify potential homeless project recipients for the purpose of providing them with immediate support and intervention activities.

Eligibility

HUD Requirements

Recipients of these services must meet the HUD definition of homelessness under Category 1.

These would be unsheltered homeless individuals and families, meaning those with a primary nighttime residence that is a public or private place not designed for or ordinarily used as a regular sleeping accommodation for human beings, including a car, park, abandoned building, bus or train station, airport, or camping ground.

CoC Recommendations

Agencies administering Street Outreach Projects must have policies on safety standards and procedures.

Engagement should occur during times when there is a reasonable expectation to believe people have no housing options

Required Documentation

Documentation must be included in the case file, and/or scanned into the HMIS client record that demonstrates eligibility as follows:

- 1. Literally Homeless (in order of preference)
 - a. Third party verification (HMIS print-out, or written referral/certification by another housing or service provider); or
 - b. Written observation by an outreach worker; or
 - c. Certification by the individual or head of household seeking assistance stating that (s)he was living on the streets or in shelter;
 - d. For individuals exiting an institution one of the forms of evidence above and;
 - i. Discharge paperwork or written/oral referral, or
 - ii. Written record of intake worker's due diligence to obtain above evidence and certification by individual that they exited institution

If the provider is using anything other than Third Party Verification (a), the case file must include documentation of due diligence to obtain third party verification.

2. For all ESG/CDBG funded agencies, also refer to the ESG/CDBG Third Party Manual for additional guidelines for required documentation.

Assessment/ Prioritization

Individuals and families shall be assessed where they are and will be offered the following Street Outreach services, as needed and appropriate: engagement, case management, emergency health

and mental health, and transportation services where they are otherwise not available in the mainstream. Based on the need of services population, Street Outreach projects must assess, prioritize,

Page **9** of **74** Approved 8/7/23

and re-assess the need for essential services related to street outreach, and they should continuously engage unsheltered persons and persons experiencing chronic homelessness (and most at risk of becoming chronically homeless), even if they repeatedly decline housing and services. When appropriate based on the individual's needs and wishes, the referral to permanent supportive housing or rapid rehousing that can quickly assist the individuals to obtain safe, permanent housing shall be prioritized over the provision of or referral to an emergency shelter. Street Outreach Projects are required to utilize the Coordinated Entry Process as outlined in the Coordinated Entry Written Standards Policies and Procedures, which will provide information on prioritization and reassessment for services.

EMERGENCY SHELTERS

Definition

Any facility or project (including hotel/motel voucher projects) where the primary purpose is to provide a temporary shelter for the homeless in general, or for specific populations of the homeless, which does not require occupants to sign leases or occupancy agreements.

Eligibility

HUD Eligibility

Individuals and families entering the shelter system must be homeless per the HUD Homeless Definition, Category 1, literally homeless, Category 2, imminent risk of homelessness, Category 3, homeless under other federal statutes, or Category 4, fleeing or attempting to flee domestic violence (with documentation as detailed elsewhere in this document). Shelter facilities may accept clients that are not HUD-defined homeless, but they must administratively separate those clients so that ESG funds are not used for non-HUD-defined homeless clients.

CoC Recommendations

Projects should have expedited admission processes, to the greatest extent possible, including providing assistance with obtaining necessary documentation. Further, shelters should not require, upon admission, that residents have IDs or be entered into HMIS. Projects should also not require any fees.

Required Documentation

Documentation must be included in the case file, and/or scanned into the HMIS client record that demonstrates eligibility as follows:

- 1. Literally Homeless (in order of preference)
 - a. Third party verification (HMIS print-out, or written referral/certification by another housing or service provider); or
 - b. Written observation by an outreach worker; or
 - c. Certification by the individual or head of household seeking assistance stating that (s)he was living on the streets or in shelter;
 - d. For individuals exiting an institution one of the forms of evidence above and;
 - i. Discharge paperwork or written/oral referral, or
 - ii. Written record of intake worker's due diligence to obtain above evidence and certification by individual that they exited institution

If the provider is using anything other than Third Party Verification (a), the case file must include documentation of due diligence to obtain third party verification.

For all ESG/CDBG funded agencies, also refer to the ESG/CDBG Third Party Manual for additional guidelines for required documentation.

Assessment / Prioritization

Emergency Shelter projects are required to utilize the Coordinated Entry Process as outlined in the Coordinated Entry Written Standards Policies and Procedures. Domestic violence (DV) projects may utilize the coordinated entry system but are not required to participate due to issues of confidentiality. Homeless youth (12 - 18 yrs. of age) may still access shelter through an existing community program.

Page **11** of **74** Approved 8/7/23

Priority will be given to individuals and families with no income and to those who have extremely low income (30 percent of AMI) as dictated by Area Median Income.									
Page 12 of 74 Approved 8/7	7/23								

TRANSITIONAL HOUSING PROJECTS (TH)

Definition

Transitional Housing Projects provide subsidized housing and supportive services, for a period not to exceed 24 months, to facilitate the movement of homeless individuals and families to permanent housing.

Eligibility

HUD Eligibility

Individuals and families must be homeless per the HUD Homeless Definition, Category 1, literally homeless or Category 4, fleeing or attempting to flee domestic violence as long as they meet category 1 requirements as well.

CoC Requirements

Priority should be given to individuals and families with no income and to those who have extremely low income (30 percent of AMI) as dictated by Area Median Income. Additional income limits may be set by additional funding sources of the transitional housing project.

The CoC will be assessing project level eligibility criteria in order to identify and remove barriers to accessing services and housing that are experienced by homeless individuals and families.

Organizations should be working towards the removal of barriers to project entry, and barriers to remaining in projects, as these barriers both deny housing to individuals and families that need intensive services and often result in low occupancy rates. Organizations may need to change their project design in order to address this. Entitlement jurisdictions within the CoC may further restrict funding of TH projects to require (and only fund) TH projects that serve high barrier households and/or special needs populations as they determine.

CoC Recommendations

While permanent housing is preferred, research shows that transitional housing may be an effective tool for addressing certain needs, such as housing for underage homeless youth experiencing homelessness, safety for persons fleeing domestic violence, and assisting with recovery from addiction.

Homeless individuals and families entering into TH are not expected to be able to qualify for permanent housing. Further, the enrollment of a chronically homeless client into a TH program causes that client to lose their chronically homeless determination making them ineligible for many programs. In cases where households become eligible for permanent housing, it is expected that TH providers will coordinate with organizations that administer these projects in their area. The provision of supportive services and case management are required to be available in transitional housing projects. Participants cannot be charged more than 30 percent of the total household income as rent.

In order to lower barriers to entry, reduce lengths of stay, and improve exits to permanent housing, the CoC supports the utilization of transitional housing beds as bridge housing for people who are homeless, where shelter beds are not available and permanent housing has been identified. It should

be established at entry that they are chronically homeless and waiting to move into PSH, and the client should not be enrolled into the transitional housing project or be expected to follow service plans associated with the transitional housing project. Please note that there should be a reasonable expectation that the household will move into permanent housing within 30 to 90 days.

Required Documentation

Documentation must be included in the case file, and/or scanned into the HMIS client record that demonstrates eligibility as follows:

- 1) Literally Homeless (in order of preference)
 - a) Third party verification (HMIS print-out, or written referral/certification by another housing or service provider); or
 - b) Written observation by an outreach worker; or
 - c) Certification by the individual or head of household seeking assistance stating that (s)he was living on the streets or in shelter;
 - d) For individuals exiting an institution one of the forms of evidence above and;
 - i) Discharge paperwork or written/oral referral, or
 - ii) Written record of intake worker's due diligence to obtain above evidence and certification by individual that they exited institution

If the provider is using anything other than Third Party Verification (a), the case file must include documentation of due diligence to obtain third party verification.

For all ESG/CDBG funded agencies, also refer to the ESG/CDBG Third Party Manual for additional guidelines for required documentation.

Assessment/ Prioritization

Transitional housing projects are required to utilize the Coordinated Entry Process as outlined in the Coordinated Entry Written Standards Policies and Procedures. Participants may be referred from a broad range of social services including shelter and street outreach. Priority will be given to individuals and families with no income and to those who have extremely low income (30 percent of AMI) as dictated by current HUD limits. Additional income limits may be set by additional funding sources of the transitional housing project.

Families already living in assisted units who qualify for an Emergency Transfer under VAWA, but who do not have a safe unit immediately available for internal transfer, shall have priority over all other applicants for Transitional Housing. Such individual or family shall meet all eligibility criteria required by Federal law or regulation or HUD NOFO, and any established criteria based on 578.93(b)(1), (4), (6), or (7), but shall not be required to meet any other eligibility or preference criteria of the project. The individual or family shall retain their original homeless or chronically homeless status for the transfer.

RAPID REHOUSING PROJECT STANDARDS

The purpose of Rapid Re-Housing (RRH) projects is to move homeless individuals and families out of emergency shelter to permanent housing as quickly as possible.

Definition of Rapid Re-Housing

Rapid Re-Housing Projects (RRH) provide housing relocation and stabilization services and time limited rental assistance (short- or medium-term rental assistance) and supportive services to help homeless individuals or families move as quickly as possible to permanent housing and achieve stability in that housing. To be defined as RRH, a project must be comprised of the following three core components: housing identification assistance, financial assistance, and case management and supportive services.

Applicability of RRH Program Standards

The RRH Program Standards outlined here apply to RRH projects operating within the OH-501 CoC that are funded through HUD's Continuum of Care (CoC) Program, HUD's Emergency Solutions Grant (ESG) Program, and the state of Ohio's Homeless Crisis Response Program (HCRP). Supportive Services for Veterans and their Families (SSVF) projects are not required to abide by these standards.

Purpose of RRH Program Standards

The following sections outline detailed program standards and requirements for RRH projects operating within the OH-501 CoC. By providing these detailed RRH Program Standards, the OH-501 CoC is ensuring that the CoC meets federal requirements, uses best practices, and standardizes the overall provision of homeless assistance across the CoC.

Housing First in Rapid Re-housing

All OH-501 Continuum of Care homeless assistance projects must follow a Housing First approach. For RRH projects, the following practices and policies must be adopted and implemented at minimum:

Housing First at Program Entry

- Reducing barriers to entry
 - o RRH projects must minimize any barriers to homeless persons/households' entry into their project. This means that projects cannot require things of potential clients to enter their project over and beyond demonstrating meeting basic eligibility (and any population prioritization) requirements. At minimum, RRH projects cannot require the following as a condition of entry into the project:
 - Minimum income level and/or employment
 - Although it is reasonable to expect that a client assisted with RRH will be able to obtain employment/income at some point before RRH assistance ends, receipt of income cannot be an eligibility criterion.
 - Completion of drug test
 - o RRH projects should prioritize for assistance those persons with greater vulnerabilities. This may be determined, in part, through local/regional common assessment tools.

Housing First in Program Design

- Voluntary Supportive Services
 - RRH projects must offer supportive services to program participants on a voluntary basis. However, RRH projects may require program participants to meet with case managers on a regular basis (monthly for RRH projects funded through the CoC Program) for purposes

Page **15** of **74** Approved 8/7/23

of ensuring the household is stable in housing. Additionally, RRH projects may require program participants meet with case managers within three months of moving into housing for a reassessment to determine if participants having ongoing need for financial assistance and/or supportive services, and to determine if the household is still income eligible.

- Housing Focused Assistance
 - o RRH projects' primary goal is to place program participants into permanent housing as quickly as possible, regardless of other personal issues or concerns. To that end, not only are supportive services voluntary, but they are also tailored to the client's needs as they pertain to obtaining and retaining permanent housing.
 - o RRH financial assistance, i.e., rental assistance, is individualized and flexible. This means, for example, that RRH projects do not have a policy of providing only one month of financial assistance. All RRH projects should assess program participants' need to determine their individualized amount of financial assistance and the duration of that assistance.

Rapid Re-housing Standards

Rapid Re-Housing (RRH) is a short-term intervention to help individuals and families exit homelessness as quickly as possible, move into permanent housing, and achieve stability in housing. To be defined as RRH, a project must be comprised of the following three core components: housing identification assistance, financial assistance, and case management and supportive services.

Overarching Rapid Re-housing Standards and Requirements

RRH Eligibility

1. RRH projects serve individuals and families who are literally homeless and lack the income and/or supports to end homelessness on their own.

REQUIREMENTS:

- Literally homeless individuals/families
 - Literal homelessness is defined as homeless individuals/families who lack a fixed, regular, and adequate nighttime residence, meaning:
 - Sleeping in a place not designed for or ordinarily used as a regular sleeping accommodation, such a place not meant for human habitation.
 - Living in emergency shelter or transitional housing designated to provide temporary living arrangements (including hotel/motel stays paid for by charitable or government programs)
 - Exiting an institution where the individual resided for less than 90 days and where the individual entered the institution immediately from emergency shelter (including hotel/motel stays paid for by charitable or government programs) or an unsheltered location.
 - RRH projects funded through HUD's CoC Program are NOT permitted to serve individuals and families currently residing in Transitional Housing (TH) projects.
 - RRH projects funded through the Youth Homelessness Demonstration Program (YHDP) are the exception to this standard. HUD has approved the OH-501 CoC YHDP RRH project to serve youth who are currently residing TH projects, namely the local YHDP Crisis TH project.
 - RRH projects funded through the Homeless Crisis Response Program (HCRP) are Page 16 of 74 Approved 8/7/23

- permitted to serve individuals and families currently residing in TH, although these households should not be prioritized for assistance over otherwise prioritized households residing in emergency shelters or unsheltered locations.
- RRH projects funded by the Youth Homelessness Demonstration Program (YHDP) are the only exception to this eligibility standard. HUD has approved the OH-501 CoC YHDP RRH project to serve youth and young adults who are defined as homeless under category 2 of the federal homeless definition. Category 2 includes individuals/families who will imminently lose their primary nighttime residence within 14 days of applying for assistance, have no subsequent residence identified, and lack the resources or support networks needed to obtain other permanent housing.
- Lack of sufficient income and/or supports.
 - To retain eligibility for RRH, client income MUST be verified no later than 90 days after program entry, and client income must be less than 30% AMI at that point.
 - See later sections of this document that outline requirements to, at the very least, monitor income monthly.
 - If third party verification cannot be obtained, self-certification of income is sufficient documentation (efforts to obtain third party documentation should be documented)
 - To be eligible for RRH, individuals and families must lack the financial resources and support networks needed to obtain housing on their own.
- 2. RRH projects accept referrals only through the OH-501 CoC Coordinated Entry (CE) system and following the CE Policies and Procedures.

REQUIREMENTS:

 RRH projects only serve individuals/families that have been assessed with the VI-SPDAT and are currently residing in a homeless location.

RRH Prioritization

1. RRH projects prioritize assistance for individuals and families with the greatest needs, who cannot otherwise be served by a more intensive resource.

REQUIREMENTS:

- Level of need is primarily determined by the results of the VI-SPDAT that is completed while individuals and families are in emergency shelter (or in an unsheltered location)
- RRH referrals are made through the bi-weekly Community By-Name List meetings, facilitated by the Toledo Lucas County Homelessness Board.
- In cases where the VI-SPDAT score indicates that an individual or family has a level of need that would likely best be addressed by Transitional Housing (TH) or Permanent Supportive Housing (PSH), but that resource is not immediately available, RRH providers should strive to serve these individuals or families with RRH assistance.
- Returning RRH clients may be prioritized for assistance where possible, assuming they continue to be eligible (including that they are currently literally homeless)
- Eligible homeless Veterans who are not eligible for VA funded programs, such as the Supportive Services for Veterans and their Families (SSVF) program, are prioritized for RRH assistance if their VI-SPDAT score and housing barrier support the prioritization.

Documentation and Record-keeping Requirements

- 1. RRH projects abide by all documentation and record-keeping requirements, including requirements for documenting homeless status and project eligibility. *REQUIREMENTS:*
 - To be eligible for RRH assistance, individuals and families must be residing in one of the following locations only:
 - A place not meant for human habitation, such as in a car, abandoned building, or outside.
 - An emergency shelter meant to provide temporary living arrangements.
 - Fleeing domestic violence or attempting to flee domestic violence.
 - Exiting an institution such as a jail or hospital where they resided for no more than 90 days AND were residing in an emergency shelter or place not meant for human habitation immediately before entering the institution.
 - A transitional housing (TH) project dedicated to serving homeless individuals or families (this applies to HCRP funded RRH only)
 - RRH projects document homeless status for all RRH clients.
 - Acceptable documentation includes the following, in order of priority.
 - Third-party written verification of homelessness (e.g., HMIS record, documentation on letterhead from shelter or TH project)
 - Third-party oral verification from a case worker, outreach worker, or program staff
 - This can only be used as documentation after case workers have documented their due diligence in attempting to obtain third-party written verification of homeless status.
 - Self-certification of homeless status
 - This can only be used as documentation if neither third-party written nor third- party oral verification could be obtained, and due diligence was documented.

General RRH Program Requirements

- 1. RRH projects provide, as needed, rental assistance and other financial assistance to RRH clients. *REQUIREMENTS*:
 - The following financial assistance can be provided by RRH projects:
 - Eligible in the HCRP funded Rental Assistance budget:
 - Rental assistance on behalf of RRH clients, up to a max of 24 months
 - Security deposits (up to 2 months of security deposits)
 - Utility deposits and payments (up to 24 months, including up to 6 months for payments in arrears
 - Rental application fees
 - Moving costs
 - Eligible in the CoC Program funded Rental Assistance budget:
 - Rental assistance on behalf of RRH clients, up to a max of 24 months
 - Security deposits (up to 2 months of security deposits)
 - Property damage
 - Eligible in the CoC Program funded Supportive Services budget:
 - Moving costs
 - Utility deposits
- 2. RRH projects provide rental assistance only for units that meet safety and cost standards. *REQUIREMENTS*:
 - Unit Inspections

Page **18** of **74** Approved 8/7/23

- HCRP funded RRH projects complete HUD Habitability Standards inspections on all housing units prior to providing rental assistance, and only provide rental assistance for units that have passed inspections.
 - i. RRH projects must document this.
- CoC Program funded RRH projects complete Housing Quality Standards (HQS) inspections on all housing units prior to providing rental assistance, and only provide rental assistance for units that passed inspections.
 - RRH staff conducting HQS inspections must successfully complete required training.
 - ii. RRH projects must document this.
- See the Housing Identification section below for more details.
- Rental Payment Amounts
 - RRH assisted units must comply with HUD's Rent Reasonableness Standards
 - i. RRH projects must document this.
 - HCRP-funded RRH projects can pay no more in monthly rental assistance than the applicable Fair Market Rent (FMR)
 - CoC-funded RRH projects can pay no more in monthly rental assistance than the rent reasonable amount.
- Lead-based Paint
 - RRH projects complete visual assessments for lead-based paint on all housing units built prior to 1978 that may house households with children under age 6, or with a pregnant person in the household.
 - i. RRH projects must ensure any needed repairs are made, prior to providing rental assistance.
 - ii. RRH staff conducting visual assessments must successfully complete required training.
 - RRH projects provide all client households, regardless of whether or not children are in the home, with an Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) approved information pamphlet about identifying and controlling lead-based paint hazards, and collect a client signature indicating the information was received.
 - i. Lead disclosure information can be found here:
 https://www.hud.gov/program offices/healthy homes/enforcement/disclosure
- 3. RRH clients have standard lease agreements with landlords when monthly rental assistance is being provided on behalf of clients.

REQUIREMENTS:

- All CoC and HCRP funded RRH projects are required to have leases between landlords and RRH clients for an initial term of one year which are renewable on a monthly basis at the end of the original lease term.
- Leases between landlords and RRH clients must abide by Ohio landlord/tenant law, and not include any additional requirements.

Best Practices in RRH Projects

1. RRH projects fully adhere to a Housing First model

REQUIREMENTS:

- RRH projects are fully compliant with the OH-501 CoC Homeless Program Standards
- RRH projects adhere to housing first practices throughout the duration of assistance,

Page **19** of **74** Approved 8/7/23

including at program entry, after enrollment, and upon case closeout.

- Acceptance into an RRH project cannot be denied for the following:
 - Individual or family has zero income.
 - Individual or family refuses to accept services beyond the monthly case management requirement.
 - Individual or family is not currently sober.
 - o Individual or family has a criminal history.

RRH Core Component: Financial Assistance

Overview

The RRH Financial Assistance core component is comprised of activities associated with determining the amount and duration of rental assistance and other financial assistance that is provided to RRH clients, and the activities associated with making payments for rent, utilities, and move-in assistance.

As a part of the planning process, move-in assistance includes providing clients with resources and supplies before they move from shelter into housing. This can include RRH eligible costs such as moving truck rental or hiring a moving company, as well as assistance provided by other community partners such as furniture, food, and toiletries.

There are two key principles, grounded in the housing first philosophy, that guide the provision of financial assistance in RRH projects:

- Rent and move-in assistance needs to be flexible and matched to the needs of the client in order to move clients into permanent housing as quickly as possible.
- In order to serve the largest number of homeless clients possible, RRH projects should provide the least amount of assistance possible to stabilize people in permanent housing quickly.

Financial Assistance Standards and Requirements

The following section identifies the minimum policies and elements of RRH program design required within OH-501 CoC RRH projects for the Financial Assistance RRH core component. All of the following must be incorporated into RRH project's formal Policies and Procedures.

1. RRH projects provide comprehensive Financial Assistance services

REQUIREMENTS:

- RRH projects engage in all of the following Financial Assistance services:
 - Determine Rental Assistance
 - includes determining the amount and duration of rental assistance.
 - Determine Move-in Assistance
 - include determining the type and amount of move-in assistance.
 - security deposits, first/last month's rent, additional assistance
 - Making Payment to Landlords
 - includes providing payments directly to the landlord for rental assistance, utilities, and any other move-in related costs, as needed, and as cost effectively as possible.

Page **20** of **74** Approved 8/7/23

- 2. RRH projects provide move-in assistance that is tailored to individual need *REQUIREMENTS*:
 - In determining the type and amount of move-in assistance to provide, RRH projects must do the following at program entry:
 - Assess program applicant's need (including VI-SPDAT score and income information) to determine the financial assistance needed for move-in
 - this includes determining if utilities deposits are needed, how much security deposit may be needed, if moving truck rental assistance is needed, if the Incentive Pool needs utilized, etc.
- 3. RRH projects provide an amount of rental assistance that is tailored to individual needs. *REQUIREMENTS:*
 - In determining the amount of rental assistance to provide, RRH projects must do the following:
 - On a monthly basis, assess program applicant's need (including housing stability score and income information) to determine the rental assistance amount to be provided by the RRH project in the subsequent month.
 - If client has income, RRH projects seek to require a tenant rent contribution whenever possible (see following standard for details about tenant rent contribution requirements)
 - If income amounts cannot be verified at program entry, RRH projects may serve otherwise eligible and prioritized individuals and families, so long as the RRH provider believes they lack sufficient income and/or supports to obtain housing on their own.
 - Self-declaration of income can be used to document/verify income when third party documentation cannot be obtained.
 - Subsequent month's rental assistance is determined based on individual client need, including income.
- 4. RRH clients who have income and are able to contribute towards rent, pay a contribution towards their rent whenever possible

REQUIREMENTS:

- Before calculating RRH client rent contribution, RRH projects must determine that the client BOTH has income AND that his/her financial obligations allow for contribution towards rent.
- Where RRH projects have determined that clients have BOTH income AND the ability to pay a contribution towards rent, client tenant rent contribution is determined in the following way:
 - Clients with income below 30% AMI
 - RRH clients contribute at least 30% of the household's monthly adjusted income towards rent.
 - Clients with income above 30% AMI
 - RRH clients contribute at least 50% of the household's monthly adjusted income towards rent.
 - Clients above 30% AMI are not eligible for ongoing RRH assistance after 90 days.
 - RRH client contribution is determined in accordance with section 3(a)(1) of the US Housing Act of 1937 (42 U.S.C. 1437a(a)(1)).
 - RRH client income must is calculated in accordance with 24 CFR 5.609 and 24 CFR 5.611(a).
- If an RRH client has no income, then no rent contribution is required.

Page **21** of **74** Approved 8/7/23

- This must be documented.
- In general, RRH projects should strive to increase client rent contribution over time whenever possible, in order to help prepare clients to fully manage rental costs once the RRH financial assistance ends.
- 5. RRH projects provide rental assistance for a duration of time that is tailored to individual need *REQUIREMENTS*:
 - In determining the duration of rental assistance to provide, RRH projects must do the following:
 - On a monthly basis, assess client's financial need (including using Housing Stability score and income information) to determine if additional rental assistance should be provided by the RRH project.
 - o RRH projects may provide no more than 24 months of rental assistance to any one client.
 - i. 24 months of assistance, over a three-year period, is the absolute maximum amount of assistance that may be provided to any RRH client, but should only be provided in very rare cases, if at all
 - ii. Excluding YHDP-funded projects, if serving an RRH client with more than 12 months rental assistance, RRH program staff need to do and document the following, at minimum:
 - 1. Require twice monthly meetings with RRH client for purposes of creating and monitoring progress on plans to gain or increase income and/or benefits (i.e., the Housing Stability Plan)
 - 2. On a monthly basis, assess RRH client for ongoing need for assistance.
 - 3. Recertify and document program eligibility every 90 days.
 - iii. Information about the RRH program should not indicate that any particular amount or duration of financial assistance is guaranteed.
 - iv. Clients who have reached 24 months of rental assistance during that time and who will not be able to afford their rent without additional rental assistance may receive rental assistance until 3 months after local public health determined special measures were no longer necessary.

Data Collection, Monitoring, and Reporting

Collecting, reporting, and monitoring client-level and project-level data is critical to overall evaluation of the impact of homeless assistance projects, including RRH projects. To that end the OH-501 CoC requires all homeless projects to enter data into the CoC's Homeless Management Information System (HMIS). The OH-501 CoC HMIS is used to collect data on demographic and disability information, income and living situation details before RRH, and destination upon exit from the local RRH program.

The OH-501 CoC also monitors the overall performance of homeless assistance projects, including RRH, as well as the performance of the system as a whole, with a focus on reducing and ending homelessness.

Data Collection, Monitoring, and Reporting Standards and Requirements

The following section identifies the minimum policies and elements of program design required within OH-501 CoC RRH projects for this component. All of the following must be incorporated into RRH project's formal Policies and Procedures.

HMIS Participation and Managing Data Quality

1. RRH projects enter client-level data into the OH-501 CoC HMIS

Page **22** of **74** Approved 8/7/23

REQUIREMENTS:

- RRH projects abide by the OH-501 CoC Toledo Homeless Management Information System (HMIS) Consolidated Policies and Procedures
- 2. RRH projects ensure their HMIS data is accurate

REQUIREMENTS:

- RRH projects comply with the OH-501 CoC Toledo Homeless Management Information System (HMIS) Consolidated Policies and Procedures
- RRH projects monitor their own data quality, as described in the Toledo Homeless Management Information System (HMIS) Consolidated Policies and Procedures
- 3. RRH projects accurately report in HMIS the entry dates and residential move-in dates for RRH clients *REQUIREMENTS:*
 - HMIS: RRH Program Entry Date
 - The RRH program entry date is the date on which the individual/family consents to participate in services and the RRH program agrees to provide services.
 - The RRH program entry date is NOT the date that housing is located.
 - HMIS: RRH Program Residential Move-in Date
 - The RRH residential move-in date is the date on which the RRH client moves in to the RRH assisted rental unit.

Monitoring RRH Project-Level Data

1. RRH projects monitor their performance on a regular basis

REQUIREMENTS:

• On a quarterly basis at minimum, RRH projects review their project-level data on the OH-501 CoC Quarterly Performance Report and develop and enact plans to improve project performance as needed.

HOMELESSNESS PREVENTION PROJECTS STANDARDS

Definition of Homelessness Prevention

Homelessness Prevention (HP) programs provide housing stabilization services and short/medium-term rental assistance, as necessary, to prevent entry into literal homelessness, including to an emergency shelter or an unsheltered location.

To be defined as HP, a project must be comprised of the following core components: financial assistance, and case management and supportive services, including housing identification assistance as needed.

In the OH-501 Continuum of Care, HP programs are most commonly funded by the state of Ohio's Homeless Crisis Response Program (HCRP) and <u>HUD's Emergency Solutions Grant (ESG) Program</u>. The Ohio Development Services Agency (ODOD) serves as the recipient for the state of Ohio's allocation of federal ESG and ESG-CV funds and distributes those funds to providers across the state via their <u>Homeless Crisis Response Program</u>. Additional local funding sources may be utilized dependent on availability to complement these funds and provide wider flexibility of assistance.

Applicability of HP Program Standards

The HP Program Standards outlined here apply to HP projects operating within the OH-501 CoC that are funded through ODOD's HCRP (which includes ESG funds) or with ESG-CV funds.

Supportive Services for Veterans and their Families (SSVF) projects are not required to abide by these standards. Privately funded HP projects are also not required to comply with these standards, although the OH-501 CoC hopes all HP projects will strive to adhere to the best practices outlined in these program standards.

Purpose of HP Program Standards

These program standards are intended to guide overall program implementation. By providing these detailed program standards, the OH-501 CoC is ensuring that the CoC meets federal requirements, uses best practices, and standardizes the overall provision of homeless assistance across the CoC.

In cases where HP program requirements differ significantly by funding source, different standards are provided.

Organization of the HP Standards

The HP program standards are organized around the core components – financial assistance and case management and supportive services. However, these standards also articulate a number of practices, activities, and ways to provide HP assistance within these core components that go beyond the minimum requirements.

Overarching Standards and Requirements

Eligibility

 HP projects serve individuals and families who are at <u>imminent risk of losing their housing</u> and lack the income and/or supports to prevent their homelessness on their own, or who are <u>at-risk of homelessness</u>.

REQUIREMENTS:

- Imminently losing housing
 - An individual/family who has annual income below 30% AMI (for HCRP) or higher depending on available funding sources, and who will lose their

Page **24** of **74** Approved 8/7/23

primary nighttime residence provided that:

- The primary nighttime residence will be lost within 14 days (HCRP) of the date of application for assistance.
- No subsequent residence has been identified; AND
- The individual/family lacks the resources or support networks needed to obtain other permanent housing.
- At-risk of homelessness
 - An individual or family who:
 - An individual/family who has annual income below 30% AMI (for HCRP) or higher depending on available funding sources);
 - Does not have sufficient resources or support networks immediately available to prevent them from moving into an emergency shelter or to become unsheltered;
 - Meets one of the following conditions:
 - Has moved because of economic reasons two or more times during the 60 days immediately preceding the application for homelessness prevention assistance.
 - Is living in the home of another because of economic hardship.
 - Has been notified in writing that their right to occupy their current housing or living situation will be terminated within 21 days of the date of application for assistance.
 - Lives in a hotel or motel and the cost of the hotel or motel stay is not paid by charitable organizations or by federal, State, or local government programs for low-income individuals.
 - Lives in a single-room occupancy or efficiency apartment unit in which there reside more than two persons, or lives in a larger housing unit in which there reside more than 1.5 people per room, as defined by the U.S. Census Bureau
 - Is exiting a publicly funded institution, or system of care (such as a health-care facility, a mental health facility, foster care or other youth facility, or correction program or institution)
- Eviction Moratoria
 - HP providers need to determine if any local eviction moratoria impact a prospective client's at-risk of homelessness status and the timeframe for local moratoria, when determining eligibility for HP assistance
- To retain eligibility for HP, client income MUST be verified no later than 90 days after program entry, and client income must be less than 30% AMI for ESG funds; however, this may differ depending on funding sources available.
 - See later sections of this document that outline requirements to, at the very least, monitor income monthly.

Referral

• HP projects accept referrals only through the OH-501 CoC Coordinated Entry (CE) system and follow the region's CE Policies and Procedures.

REQUIREMENTS:

- HP projects only serve individuals/families that first contacted the local CE Access Point (AP), were screened for diversion, and ultimately referred to the HP project.
- Unless otherwise agreed upon locally, HP Targeting Tools are completed by the HP project as part of the eligibility determination process, not by the CE AP. See Standard A.3 for additional information.

Page **25** of **74** Approved 8/7/23

Prioritization

• HP projects prioritize assistance for individuals and families with the greatest needs and who are closest to literal homelessness.

REQUIREMENTS:

- HP projects use the Housing Problem Solving Screener to determine which households should be prioritized for assistance. The HPS Screener assigns higher scores to those with greater risk factors for literal homelessness including, but no limited to, the following:
 - Little or no income
 - Previous episodes of homelessness
 - Previous evictions
 - Residing in temporary, doubled up situations.
 - Having young children
 - Experiencing recent income loss
- Veterans in housing crisis should be connected to the local SSVF program whenever possible.
- Eligible youth and young adults (ages 18 to 24) should be connected to youth-dedicated providers, where available
- Local Coordinated Entry (CE) Access Points (APs) are affirmatively advertised to and in communities with the highest rates of poverty, overcrowded housing, and entries into the local homeless system, in order to ensure assistance is advertised to those most likely to be at imminent risk of homelessness.

REQUIREMENTS:

 HP projects coordinate with local CE Access Points or other parties responsible for managing CE AP advertising materials to get those materials into targeted communities.

Rental Housing and Assistance Requirements

- HP projects provide rental assistance only for units that meet safety and cost standards. *REQUIREMENTS*:
 - Unit Inspections
 - Contingent upon funding source, HP projects complete HUD Habitability Standards inspections on all housing units prior to providing rental assistance, and only provide rental assistance for units that have passed inspections.
 - i. Must be documented.
 - Rental Payment Amounts
 - Contingent upon funding source, HP assisted units must comply with HUD's Rent Reasonableness Standards
 - i. Must be documented.
 - Lead-based Paint
 - HP projects complete visual assessments for lead-based paint on all housing units built prior to 1978 that may house households with children under age 6, or with a pregnant person in the household.
 - i.HP projects must ensure any needed repairs are made, prior to providing rental assistance, or that no lead-based paint repairs were needed.
 - ii. HP staff conducting visual assessments must successfully complete required training.
 - HP projects provide all client households, regardless of whether or not children are in the home, with an Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) approved information pamphlet about identifying and controlling lead-based paint hazards and collect a Page 26 of 74 Approved 8/7/23

client signature indicating the information was received.

BEST PRACTICES

• HP projects fully adhere to a Housing First model. *REOUIREMENTS*:

- HP projects adhere to housing first practices throughout the duration of assistance, including at program entry, after enrollment, and upon case closeout.
- Acceptance into an HP project cannot be denied for the following:
 - Individual or family has zero income.
 - Individual or family refuses to accept services beyond the monthly case management requirement.
 - Individual or family is not currently sober.
 - Individual or family has a criminal history.
- HP projects follow harm reduction practices when working with individuals or families engaging in substance use, in recovery, or with a history of substance use.

 REQUIREMENTS:
 - If substance abuse concerns arise for an HP client, HP projects strive to connect them with substance abuse services.
 - HP client engagement in those services is not required for ongoing HP assistance.
 - HP projects do not terminate HP assistance for substance use alone.
 - If HP projects have evidence of clients engaging in illegal behavior in an assisted unit, HP assistance may be terminated if client is unwilling to stop the illegal behavior.

Documentation and Record-keeping Requirements

- HP projects abide by all documentation and record-keeping requirements for documenting at- risk of homelessness/imminent risk status, income, and project eligibility. *REQUIREMENTS:*
 - HP projects document at-risk/imminent risk of homelessness status for all clients.
 - Acceptable documentation includes the following, in order of priority.
 - Third-party written verification of at-risk of homelessness or imminent risk status
 - This can include a written notice from the family where the prospective client has been residing that confirms the household can no longer reside there, or copy of eviction notice or notice to vacate from the landlord or property owner/management (provided the required date to leave is within the appropriate timeframe)
 - Third-party oral verification from a case worker, outreach worker, or program staff
 - This can only be used as documentation after case workers have documented their due diligence in attempting to obtain third-party written verification of homeless status.
 - Self-certification of at-risk of homeless/imminent risk status
 - This can only be used as documentation if neither thirdparty written nor third- party oral verification could be obtained, and due diligence was documented.
 - HP projects document that household income does not exceed funding source requirements, depending on funding source.

Page **27** of **74** Approved 8/7/23

- Annual gross income is calculated in 24.CFR.5.609 https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CFR- 2013-title24-vol1/xml/CFR-2013title24-vol1-sec5-609.xml
- Acceptable documentation of income includes the following, in order of priority.
 - Third-party written verification of income
 - This can include copies of paystubs or checks, statements.
 - Third-party oral verification of income
 - This can include documented verbal confirmation from employers of salary, pay rate, hours, etc., documented by program staff.
 - Self-certification of income
 - This may include documentation of client self-reported income, if third party documentation cannot be obtained.
- Stimulus assistance or Federal Pandemic Unemployment Compensation Program payments should not be included in income calculations. More information can be found here: https://www.hud.gov/sites/dfiles/PIH/documents/COVID19 Round3-FAQs-04-22-20.pdf
- HP projects document that the household met HP Targeting Tool threshold score for HP assistance.
 - Retention of completed HP Targeting Tool in client file is sufficient.
- HP projects utilize appropriate program forms and tools/documents to help ensure compliance with all federal and state requirements.

Case Closeout and Termination of Assistance

Successful HP case closeout involves ending financial assistance and services after program staff have determined that the client is no longer at imminent risk of homelessness, as evidenced by some connection to mainstream resources, employment, and/or other supports. Planning for case closeout should begin near program entry so that staff and clients have sufficient time to prepare closeout and to ensure the eventuality of case closeout is clearly communicated to clients from the very beginning.

Homelessness Prevention Program Standards: Core Components

Financial Assistance Standards and Requirements

The HP Financial Assistance core component is comprised of activities associated with determining the amount and duration of rental assistance and other financial assistance that is provided to clients, and the activities associated with making payments for rent, utilities, and, where needed, move-in assistance.

There are two key principles, grounded in the housing first philosophy, which guide the provision of financial assistance in HP projects:

- Where resources and agency capacity allow, financial assistance is flexible and matched to the needs of the client in order to help clients most at risk of homelessness stabilize in their housing as quickly as possible.
- In order to serve the largest number of clients possible, HP projects provide the least amount
 of assistance possible to stabilize people in permanent housing quickly. This includes
 prioritizing provision of case management and other services first, in an attempt to resolve
 issues leading to risk of homelessness, before providing any financial assistance

Data Collection, Monitoring, and Reporting

Collecting, reporting, and monitoring client-level and project-level data is critical to overall evaluation of the impact of homeless assistance projects, including HP projects. To that end the OH-501 CoC requires all homeless projects to enter data into the CoC's Homeless Management Information System Page 28 of 74 Approved 8/7/23

(HMIS). The OH HP, as well as homelessness.	-501 the	CoC also mor performance	nitors ov of the	verall pei system	rformanco as a who	e of homeloble, with a	ess assistar focus on	nce proje reducin	ects, including g and ending
							Daga 2 0	of 74	Approved 9/7/22

HOUSING PROBLEM SOLVING

The term Housing Problem Solving is used in Lucas County to describe a practice that works with people who are already homeless and those who are at imminent risk of immediate homelessness. In other communities these practices may be known as Diversion and Rapid Resolution. Housing Problem Solving is both a practice and a system intervention that works with a participant who is experiencing homelessness or is at imminent risk of homelessness by utilizing strengths-based solution-oriented conversations to identify options through self-help to resolve the housing crisis without the need for ongoing support from the Housing Crisis Response System.

Housing Problem Solving may be offered to participants who are literally homeless, which includes people staying in shelters and in places not meant for human habitation, and those who are fleeing domestic violence, as well as participants who are at imminent risk of homelessness and are living in doubled-up situations, in institutional settings, who are "invisibly housed" (that is, have no legal rights to occupy their current housing situation) and who will become literally homeless if not assisted. Housing Problem Solving may also work with leaseholders if they are unable to be appropriately assisted by an eviction prevention provider and will become homeless within three days if not assisted.

Housing Problem-Solving is an evidence-based approach that utilizes strengths-based conversations to explore options to assist individuals experiencing housing insecurity in avoiding homelessness or lengthy stays in shelters or on waitlists. HPS is not rooted in historically marginalizing practices and utilizes an equitable approach for all participants that is not contingent upon the same standardized assessment used for other housing resources, screening, eligibility, or prioritization and does not require significant financial resources. HPS techniques can be applied to any stage in the Coordinated Entry Process through open-ended, exploratory conversations designed to find solutions that are unique to the household's needs, resources, and housing stability goals.

Intent of Housing Problem Solving

Housing Problem Solving is intended to both stem the inflow of new people becoming homeless and to help people who have already lost housing to return to homes quickly. The HPS conversation is intended to be the first intervention attempted with each individual and household who enters the Coordinated Entry or shelter system in Lucas County. The goal is to provide effective assistance to identify immediate, alternate housing arrangements and, if necessary, connect them with services or short-term financial assistance, in order to return to housing. As a system practice, it should prevent participants from waiting for other forms of assistance that may not be available, being added to the By Name List (wait list) when they are unlikely to be prioritized for a resource, and from unnecessary long-term housing crisis response system involvement.

Additionally, HPS can help participants avoid the trauma of prolonged experiences of homelessness through rapid solution-based interventions and connection to continued support and services in the community: case management, mediation, etc.

Who is Housing Problem-Solving For?

Housing Problem Solving is for any individual or household currently in Lucas County that self-reports literal homelessness or imminent risk of literal homelessness within the next 30 days.

Page **30** of **74** Approved 8/7/23

The individual must be able to declare that they have experienced hardship that has led to homelessness or housing instability. The participants must be willing to discuss their needs and problem-solve with the HPS specialist to create an action plan.

The only other requirement to enter into HPS is the desire on the part of the participant to enter into the conversation. No income requirements will be necessary to enter into HPS; however current income or lack thereof must be described by the participant. Flexible Funds will be utilized once all other available resources or options have been explored and exhausted, which must also be described.

Housing Problem-Solving techniques include:

- Exploring the unique strengths of each individual's household and support network.
- Identifying personal resources, mainstream supports and safe housing alternatives throughout Lucas County to divert individuals from experiencing homelessness.
- Connecting individuals to resources and services in the community.

Housing Problem Solving is intentionally built to be flexible and adaptable based on current funding sources. Please refer to the <u>Housing Problem Solving Policy Guide</u> for greater detail regarding usage and eligibility.

SUPPORTIVE SERVICES ONLY PROJECTS (SSO)

Definition

Supportive Services Only (SSO) projects provide services to sheltered and unsheltered homeless persons to whom the provider is not providing housing or housing assistance.

Eligibility

HUD Eligibility

Participants must meet the HUD definition of homelessness under Category 1 (Literally Homeless) or they may fall under Category 4 (Fleeing/Attempting to Flee DV) if they also meet the definition in Category 1.

CoC Requirements

The CoC will be assessing project level eligibility criteria in order to identify and remove barriers to accessing services and housing that are experienced by homeless individuals and families.

Organizations should be working towards the removal of barriers to project entry, and barriers to remaining in projects, as these barriers both deny housing to individuals and families that really need intensive services and often result in low occupancy rates. Organizations may need to change their project design in order to address this.

CoC Recommendations

SSO projects are expected to work with participants in order to connect them to permanent housing.

Required Documentation

Documentation must be included in the case file, and/or scanned into the HMIS client record that demonstrates eligibility as follows:

- 1. Literally Homeless (in order of preference)
 - a. Third party verification (HMIS print-out, or written referral/certification by another housing or service provider); or
 - b. Written observation by an outreach worker; or
 - c. Certification by the individual or head of household seeking assistance stating that (s)he was living on the streets or in shelter:
 - d. For individuals exiting an institution one of the forms of evidence above and;
 - i. Discharge paperwork or written/oral referral, or
 - ii. Written record of intake worker's due diligence to obtain above evidence and certification by individual that they exited institution

If the provider is using anything other than a. Third Party Verification, the case file must include documentation of due diligence to obtain third party verification.

Assessment / Prioritization

Supportive Services Projects are required to utilize the Coordinated Entry Process as outlined in the Coordinated Entry Written Standards Policies and Procedures.

PERMANENT SUPPORTIVE HOUSING PROJECTS (PSH)

Definition

Permanent Supportive Housing (PSH) projects provide community-based housing and supportive services, without a predetermined length of stay, to assist homeless persons with a disability to live independently. The project will provide safe, affordable housing that meets participants' needs in accordance with HUD guidelines for permanent supportive housing projects.

Eligibility

HUD Requirements

In order to be served in a CoC-funded PSH project (individuals or family households) participants must meet the following project eligibility requirements:

- Participants must meet the applicable HUD definition of homelessness (category 1 or category 4); and
- PSH can only provide assistance to individuals with disabilities and families in which at least one adult or child has a disability.

ELIGIBILITY CRITERIA FOR DedicatedPLUS Projects (Section III.C.2.q of the FY 2022 CoC Program NOFO):

A DedicatedPLUS project is a permanent supportive housing project where 100 percent of the beds are dedicated to serve individuals, households with children, and unaccompanied homeless youth that at intake meet one of the following categories:

- (1) experiencing chronic homelessness as defined in 24 CFR 578.3;
- (2) residing in a transitional housing project that will be eliminated and meets the definition of chronically homeless in effect at the time in which the individual or family entered the transitional housing project;
- (3) residing in a place not meant for human habitation, emergency shelter, or safe haven and had been admitted and enrolled in a permanent housing project within the last year and were unable to maintain a housing placement and met the definition of chronic homelessness as defined at 24 CFR 578.3 prior to entering the project;
- (4) residing in transitional housing funded by a Joint TH and PH-RRH component project and who were experiencing chronic homelessness as defined at 24 CFR 578.3;
- (5) residing and has resided in a place not meant for human habitation, a safe haven, or emergency shelter for at least 12 months in the last three years, but has not done so on four separate occasions and the individual or head of household meets the definition of 'homeless individual with a disability'; or
- (6) receiving assistance through a Department of Veterans Affairs (VA)-funded homeless assistance program and met one of the above criteria at initial intake to the VA's homeless assistance system.

CoC Requirements

The CoC will be assessing project level eligibility criteria in order to identify and remove barriers to accessing services and housing that are experienced by homeless individuals and families.

Organizations should be working towards the removal of barriers to project entry, and barriers to remaining in projects, as these barriers both deny housing to individuals and families that really need intensive services and often result in low occupancy rates. Organizations may need to change their project design in order to address this.

Page **33** of **74** Approved 8/7/23

CoC Recommendations

Service Provision Criteria:

- 1. In providing or arranging for housing, the project considers the needs of the individual or family experiencing homelessness.
- 2. The project provides assistance in accessing suitable housing.
- 3. The project may provide assistance with moving costs.
- 4. The project signs occupancy agreements or leases (or subleases) with all project participants residing in housing.
- 5. The project enters into an occupancy agreement or lease agreement (or sublease) with project participant for a term of at least once year, which is terminable for cause. The lease must be automatically renewable upon expiration for a minimum term of one month. Assistance may be extended as stated in 24 CFR 578.79.
- 6. For projects where regulations require individuals and families residing in permanent supportive housing to pay occupancy charges or rent, occupancy charges and rent may not exceed those specified in 24 CFR 578.77.
- 7. At least 90 percent of the CoC Program-funded permanent supportive housing beds that become available through turnover must be prioritized for chronically homeless individuals and families, or are in projects classified as DedicatedPLUS as defined in III.C.2.g. of HUD's 2022 CoC Program Competition NOFO. However, CoC-funded PSH projects that commit above this amount in a competition, are held to the higher amount.

In terminating assistance to a program participant, the interim rule provides that a recipient or subrecipient must provide a formal process that recognizes the due process of law. Recipients or subrecipients that are providing permanent supportive housing for hard-to-house populations of homeless persons must exercise judgment and examine all circumstances in determining whether termination is appropriate. Under the Continuum of Care Interim Rule, it was determined that a participant's assistance should be terminated only in the most severe cases.

Required Documentation

As defined in the HEARTH Act, eligibility for Permanent Supportive Housing is limited to categories 1 and 4 (Fleeing/Attempting to Flee DV) if they also meet the definition in Category 1. Participants must also:

- a. Enter from the street or shelter, or a transitional housing project to which they originally entered from the street or shelter (NOTE: if the project is designated for chronically homeless, they may only enter from the street or shelter. Individuals may lose their chronically homeless designation after they are enrolled into a transitional housing project); and
- b. The head of household, or at least one member of the household, must have a disability of long duration, verified either by Social Security or a licensed professional that meets the state criteria for diagnosing and treating that condition*.

*HUD's Sample Chronic Homelessness Documentation – 2016 guidance, which includes a list of acceptable documentation to verify disability status, can be found at:

https://www.hudexchange.info/resource/5182/sample-chronic-homelessness-documentation-checklist/

Documentation must be included in the case file, and/or scanned into the HMIS client record that demonstrates eligibility as follows:

Page **34** of **74** Approved 8/7/23

- 1. Literally Homeless (in order of preference)
 - a. Third party verification (HMIS print-out, or written referral/certification by another housing or service provider); or
 - b. Written observation by an outreach or intake worker; or
 - c. Certification by the individual or head of household seeking assistance stating that (s)he was living on the streets or in shelter;
 - d. For individuals exiting an institution one of the forms of evidence above and;
 - i. Discharge paperwork or written/oral referral, or
 - ii. Written record of intake worker's due diligence to obtain above evidence and certification by individual that they exited institution

If the provider is using anything other than a Third-Party Verification, the case file must include documentation of due diligence to obtain third party verification. Appendix VI provides more details on exactly what is needed in the case file.

For all ESG/CDBG funded agencies, also refer to the ESG/CDBG Third Party Manual for additional guidelines for required documentation.

Assessment/Prioritization

Permanent Supportive Housing Projects are required to utilize the Coordinated Entry Process as outlined in the Coordinated Entry Written Standards Policies and Procedures.

Recipients of CoC Program-funded PSH are required to follow the order of priority when selecting participants for housing in accordance with the OH-501 Home For Everyone OH-501 CoC's written standards while also considering the goals and any identified target populations served by the project in a manner that is consistent with their current grant agreement. These standards and the order of priority is listed below, and the OH-501 Home For Everyone OH-501 CoC approved Permanent Supportive Housing Written Standards and Chronic Prioritization policy is located in Appendix VI of this document.

Note: Families already living in assisted units who qualify for an Emergency Transfer under VAWA, but who do not have a safe unit immediately available for internal transfer, shall have priority over all other applicants for Permanent Supportive Housing. Such individual or family shall meet all eligibility criteria required by Federal law or regulation or HUD NOFO, and any established criteria based on 578.93(b)(1), (4), (6), or (7), but shall not be required to meet any other eligibility or preference criteria of the project.

The individual or family shall retain their original homeless or chronically homeless status for the transfer.

A. Order of Priority in CoC Program-funded Permanent Supportive Housing Beds Dedicated to Persons Experiencing Chronic Homelessness and Permanent Supportive Housing Prioritized for Occupancy by Persons Experiencing Chronic Homelessness.

First Priority

Chronically Homeless Individuals and Families with the Longest History of Homelessness and with the Most Severe Service Needs

Second Priority

Chronically Homeless Individuals and Families with the Longest History of Homelessness

Third Priority

Chronically Homeless Individuals and Families with the Most Severe Service Needs

Fourth Priority

Page **35** of **74** Approved 8/7/23

All Other Chronically Homeless Individuals and Families

Order of Priority in Permanent Supportive Housing Beds Not Dedicated or Prioritized for Persons Experiencing Chronic Homelessness

First Priority

Homeless Individuals and Families with a Disability with Long Periods of Episodic Homelessness and Severe Service Needs

Second Priority

Homeless Individuals and Families with a Disability with Severe Service Needs

Third Priority

Homeless Individuals and Families with a Disability Coming from Places Not Meant for Human Habitation, Safe Havens, or Emergency Shelters Without Severe Service Needs

Fourth Priority

Homeless Individuals and Families with a Disability Coming from Transitional Housing

The OH-501 Home For Everyone OH-501 CoC adopts HUD's Notice CPD-16-11, Prioritizing Persons Experiencing Chronic Homelessness and Other Vulnerable Homeless Persons in Permanent Supportive Housing Notice issued on July 25, 2016, in that those experiencing chronic homelessness should be given priority for non-dedicated PSH beds as vacancies become available through turnover. PSH renewal projects serving specific disabled subpopulations (e.g., persons with mental illness or persons with substance abuse issues) must continue to serve those groups, as required in the current grant agreement. However, the chronically homeless within the specified subpopulation should be prioritized for entry as described below. The full notice, which includes related recordkeeping requirements can be found at: https://www.hudexchange.info/resource/5108/notice-cpd-16-11-prioritizing-persons-experiencing-chronic-homelessness-and-other-vulnerable-homeless-persons-in-psh/. This policy supersedes previous policy adopting Notice CPD-14-012.

Prioritization of DedicatedPLUS Projects When There Are No Eligible Households

At the point in which a vacancy occurs, if there are no eligible households identified who are ready to accept assistance, recipients should consider the following:

- Where there are no chronically homeless persons identified, Dedicated PSH beds included in DedicatedPLUS projects may fill the vacancy either in accordance with section III.B.1.(b)-(d) of Notice CPD-16-11 or households eligible for DedicatedPLUS as outlined in Section III.C.2.g of the FY 2022 CoC Program NOFO.
- Where there are no persons meeting the eligibility criteria for DedicatedPLUS as outlined in Section III.C.2.g of the FY 2022 CoC Program NOFO, recipients should follow the order of priority outlined in section III.B.1.(b)-(d) of Notice CPD-16-11 to fill any vacancies. At a minimum, the CoC should consider the total length of time the potential program participant has been residing in a place not meant for human habitation, emergency shelter, or safe haven and severity of service needs.

• The recipient must always continue to prioritize households that are eligible for DedicatedPLUS (and dedicated PSH, if applicable). This means that anytime there is a new vacancy, the recipient must always first seek to fill it with an eligible household even if it was most recently used to serve a household that would not otherwise be eligible due to the circumstances outlined above.

For purposes of prioritization as referenced above in Section III.B.1.(b)-(d) of Notice CPD-16-11 (referenced from Appendix VIII of this document), the required order of prioritization is as follows for DedicatedPLUS projects, when there are no eligible households:

First Priority

Homeless Individuals and Families with a Disability with Severe Service Needs

Second Priority

Homeless Individuals and Families with a Disability Coming from Places Not Meant for Human Habitation, Safe Havens, or Emergency Shelters Without Severe Service Needs

Third Priority

Homeless Individuals and Families with a Disability Coming from Transitional Housing

The overarching goal of adopting this Notice is to ensure that the homeless individuals and families with the most severe service needs within a community are prioritized in all PSH, which will also increase progress towards the OH-501 Home For Everyone OH-501 CoC's goal of ending chronic homelessness. This will also guide projects in ensuring that all CoC Program-funded PSH beds are used most effectively. HUD's Notice CPD-16-11, and this policy, revises the orders of priority related how persons should be selected for PSH as previously established in Notice CPD-14-012 to reflect the changes to the definition of chronically homeless as defined in the Chronically Homeless final rule.

Due diligence must be exercised when conducting outreach and assessment to ensure that chronically homeless individuals and families are prioritized for assistance based on their initial length of time homeless and/or the severity of their needs in the OH-501 Home For Everyone OH-501 CoC. Consistent with HUD's expectations for recipients of dedicated permanent supportive housing (PSH) projects, recipients of DedicatedPLUS projects will be expected to exercise due diligence when conducting outreach and assessment to locate and engage eligible households. HUD and the OH-501 Home For Everyone OH-501 CoC recognize that some persons—particularly those living on the streets or in places not meant for human habitation—might require significant engagement and contacts prior to their entering housing. Recipients of CoC Program-funded PSH are not required to allow units to remain vacant indefinitely while waiting for an identified chronically homeless person to accept an offer of PSH. CoC Program-funded PSH providers are encouraged to follow a Housing First approach to maximum extent practicable, and recipients of DedicatedPLUS projects should be following a Housing First approach to the maximum extent practicable. Therefore, a person experiencing chronic homelessness should not be forced to refuse an offer of PSH if they do not want to participate in the project's services, nor should a PSH project have eligibility criteria or preconditions to entry that systematically exclude those with severe service needs. Street outreach and housing providers should continue to make attempts to engage those persons that have been resistant to accepting an offer of PSH and where the CoC has adopted these orders of priority into their written standards, these chronically homeless persons must continue to be prioritized for PSH until they are housed.

Recordkeeping Recommendations for the Orders of Priority in this Notice:

24 CFR 578.103(a)(4) of the <u>CoC Program Interim Rule</u> outlines documentation requirements for all recipients of dedicated and non-dedicated CoC Program-funded PSH associated with determining whether

Page **37** of **74** Approved 8/7/23

or not an individual or family is chronically homeless for the purposes of eligibility. In addition to those requirements, the OH-501 Home For Everyone OH-501 CoC expects that CoC recipients of CoC Programfunded PSH, will maintain evidence of implementing these priorities. Evidence of following these orders of priority may be demonstrated by:

- A. **Evidence of Severe Service Needs**. Evidence of severe service needs is that by which the recipient is able to determine the severity of needs as defined in Appendix VI of the Written Standards using data-driven methods such as an administrative data match or through the use of a standardized assessment. The documentation should include any information pertinent to how the determination was made, such as notes associated with case-conferencing decisions.
- B. Evidence that the Recipient is Following the CoC's Written Standards for Prioritizing Assistance. Recipients must follow the CoC's written standards for prioritizing assistance, as adopted by the CoC. In accordance with the CoC's adoption of written standards for prioritizing assistance, recipients must in turn document that the CoC's revised written standards have been incorporated into the recipient's intake procedures and that the recipient is following its intake procedures when accepting new project participants into the project.
- C. Evidence that there are no Households Meeting Higher Order of Priority within CoC's Geographic Area.
 - a. When dedicated and prioritized PSH is used to serve non-chronically homeless households, the recipient of CoC Program-funded PSH should document how it was determined that there were no chronically homeless households identified for assistance within the CoC's geographic area or for those CoCs that implement a sub-CoC planning and housing and service delivery approach, the smaller defined geographic area within the CoC's geographic area at the point in which a vacancy became available. This documentation should include evidence of the outreach efforts that had been undertaken to locate eligible chronically homeless households within the defined geographic area and, where chronically homeless households have been identified but have not yet accepted assistance, the documentation should specify the number of persons that are chronically homeless that meet this condition and the attempts that have been made to engage the individual or family. Where a CoC is using a single prioritized list, the recipient of PSH may refer to that list as evidence.
 - b. When non-dedicated and non-prioritized PSH is used to serve an eligible individual or family that meets a lower order of priority, the recipient of CoC Program-funded PSH should document how the determination was made that there were no eligible individuals or families within the CoC's geographic area or for those CoCs that implement a sub-CoC planning and housing and service delivery approach, the smaller defined geographic area within the CoC's geographic area that met a higher priority. Where a CoC is using a single prioritized list, the recipient of PSH may refer to that list as evidence that there were no households identified within the CoC's geographic area that meet a higher order of priority.
 - c. Documentation for DedicatedPLUS Projects: Recipients of DedicatedPLUS PSH projects must maintain records to document efforts to locate persons meeting the eligibility criteria in Section III.C.2.g of the FY 2022 CoC Program NOFO. Ideally, the CoC should have comprehensive and high- quality data on all households that are currently presenting for assistance within the CoC that is informed by a comprehensive outreach strategy. To justify serving a non-eligible household, a recipient of DedicatedPLUS projects must have documentation from the CoC that demonstrates that outreach is occurring regularly and

Page **38** of **74** Approved 8/7/23

that the CoC is making reasonable efforts to locate and ide homelessness within the community.	entify all persor	ns experiencing
	Page 39 of 74	Approved 8/7/23

Category 1 Category Homeless Arrangements (including congregate shelters transitional housing (only for ESG) and hotels and motels paid for by charitable organization or by federal, state and local government programs); or Is exiting an institution where (s)he has reside for 90 days or less and who resided in an emergency shelter or place not meant for human habitation immediately before entering that institution Category Imminent Risk of Homelessness Imminent Risk of Homelessness No subsequent residence, provided that: Residence will be lost within 14 days of the date of application for homeless assistance; No subsequent residence has been identified and The individual or family lacks the resources of support networks needed to obtain other permanent housing	p <u>pendix i.</u>	חטט טפוווו	ition for nome	ess" individual or Family
Category 1 Category 1 Literally Homeless Category 2 Literally Homeless Literally Homeless Literally Homeless Literally Homeless Literally Homeless Literally Homeless Literally Homeless Literally Homeless Literally Homeless Literally Homeless Literally Homeless Literally Literally Homeless Literally Literally Homeless Literally Homeless Literally Homeless Literally Homeless Literally Homeless Literally Homeless Literally Literally Homeless Literally Literally Literally Homeless Literally Literally Homeless Literally Liter				•
Category 1 Literally Homeless Literally Larrangements (including congregate shelters Land Homeless Literally Larrangements (including congregate shelters Land Homeless Land Homeless Land Homeless Literally Land Homeless Land Homeless Literally Land Homeless Land Homeless Literally Land Homeless Land Homeless Land Homeless Literally Land Homeless Land Homeless Land Homeless Land Homeless Literally Land Homeless Land Homeless Land Homeless Land Homeless Literally Land Homeless Land Homeless Land Homeless Land Homeless Literally Land Homeless Land Homeles				public or private place not meant for
for 90 days or less and who resided in an emergency shelter or place not meant for human habitation immediately before enterions. that institution (2) Individual or family who will imminently lose the primary nighttime residence, provided that: Residence will be lost within 14 days of the date of application for homeless assistance; No subsequent residence has been identified and The individual or family lacks the resources of support networks needed to obtain other permanent housing (3) Unaccompanied youth under 25 years of age, or families with children and youth, who do not otherw qualify as homeless under this definition, but who: Are defined as homeless under the other listed federal statutes; Homeless under other occupancy agreement in permanent	1	Category 1		shelter designated to provide temporary living arrangements (including congregate shelters, transitional housing (only for ESG) and hotels and motels paid for by charitable organizations or by federal, state and local government
 Are defined as homeless under the other listed federal statutes; Category other Homeless under the other listed federal statutes; Have not had a lease, ownership interest, or occupancy agreement in permanent 				•
 Are defined as homeless under the other listed federal statutes; Category other Homeless under the other listed federal statutes; Have not had a lease, ownership interest, or occupancy agreement in permanent 				that institution
 Are defined as homeless under the other listed federal statutes; Category other Homeless under the other listed federal statutes; Have not had a lease, ownership interest, or occupancy agreement in permanent 		Category 2	of	(2) Individual or family who will imminently lose their primary nighttime residence, provided that:
 Are defined as homeless under the other listed federal statutes; Category other Homeless under the other listed federal statutes; Have not had a lease, ownership interest, or occupancy agreement in permanent 				•
 Are defined as homeless under the other listed federal statutes; Category other Homeless under the other listed federal statutes; Have not had a lease, ownership interest, or occupancy agreement in permanent 				 No subsequent residence has been identified; and
 Are defined as homeless under the other listed federal statutes; Category other Homeless under the other listed federal statutes; Have not had a lease, ownership interest, or occupancy agreement in permanent 				
Homeless under other listed federal statutes; Homeless under occupancy agreement in permanent	HUD CR			families with children and youth, who do not otherwise
Category other • Have not had a lease, ownership interest, or occupancy agreement in permanent		Category of S	under other	
statutes homeless assistance application;	1 1 -			occupancy agreement in permanent housing during the 60 days prior to the
Have experienced persistent instability as measured by two moves or more during in the preceding 60 days; and				measured by two moves or more during in

		Can be expected to continue in such status for an extended period of time due to special needs or barriers
		(4) Any individual or family who:
Category 4	Fleeing/ Attempting	 Is fleeing, or is attempting to flee, domestic violence;
	to Flee DV	Has no other residence; and
		 Lacks the resources or support networks to obtain other permanent housing

Appendix II: HUD Definition for "At Risk of Homelessness":

pendix II	: HUD Defin	ition for "At Risk o	of H	Iomelessness": An individual or family who:
				Has an annual income below 30% of median family income for the area; AND
				Does not have sufficient resources or support networks,
	Category	Individuals and		e.g. family, friends, faith-based or other social networks, immediately available to prevent them from moving to an emergency shelter or another place defined in Category 1 of the "homeless" definition; AND
	1			Meets one of the following conditions:
			A.	Has moved because of economic reasons 2 or more times during the 60 days immediately preceding their application for assistance; OR
			В.	Is living in the home of another because of economic hardship; OR
ESSNESS			C.	Has been notified in writing that their right to occupy their current housing or living situation will be terminated within 21 days of the date of application for assistance; OR
F HOMELE			D.	Lives in a hotel or motel and the cost of the hotel or motel stay is not covered by any federal, State, or local government programs for low-income assistance: OR
HUD DEFINITION FOR AT-RISK OF HOMELESSNESS			E.	Lives in a single-room occupancy or efficiency apartment unit in which there resides more than 2 persons or lives in a larger housing unit in which there reside more than 1.5 persons per room; OR
O N			F.	Is exiting a publicly funded institution, or system of care;
TIOL				OR
HUD DEFINI			G.	Otherwise lives in housing that has characteristics associated with instability and an increased risk of homelessness as identified in the recipient's approved
				Consolidated Plan.
	Category 2	Unaccompanied Children and Youth		A child or youth who does not qualify as homeless under HUD's "homeless" definition but qualifies as homeless under another federal statute as outlined in the CoC Interim Rule at 578.3.

3 w	amilies vith Children and outh	A child or youth who does not qualify as "homeless" under HUD's homeless definition but does qualify as "homeless" under section 725(2) of the McKinney-Vento Homeless Assistance Act, and the parent(s) or guardian(s) of that child or youth if living with her or him.
------------	---	---

Appendix III: Eligibility by Component (CoC Program)

Individuals and Families defined as Homeless under the follow categories are eligible for assistance in SSO projects: Category 1 – Literally Homeless Category 2 – Imminent Risk of Homeless Category 3* – Homeless Under Other Federal Statutes Category 4 – Fleeing/Attempting to Flee DV Individuals defined as Homeless under the following categoriare eligible for assistance in RRH projects: Category 1 – Literally Homeless Category 4 – Fleeing/Attempting to Flee DV (where the individual or family also meets the criteria for Category	
• Category 2 – Imminent Risk of Homeless • Category 3* – Homeless Under Other Federal Statutes • Category 4 – Fleeing/Attempting to Flee DV Individuals defined as Homeless under the following categoriare eligible for assistance in RRH projects:	;
Category 4 – Fleeing/Attempting to Flee DV Individuals defined as Homeless under the following categori are eligible for assistance in RRH projects: . Category 1 – Literally Homeless	;
Category 4 – Fleeing/Attempting to Flee DV Individuals defined as Homeless under the following categori are eligible for assistance in RRH projects: Category 1 – Literally Homeless	;
Category 4 – Fleeing/Attempting to Flee DV Individuals defined as Homeless under the following categori are eligible for assistance in RRH projects: Category 1 – Literally Homeless	
are eligible for assistance in RRH projects:	
 Category 1 – Literally Homeless Category 4 – Fleeing/Attempting to Flee DV (where the individual or family also meets the criteria for Category) 	es
• Category 4 – Fleeing/Attempting to Flee DV (where the individual or family also meets the criteria for Category	
1)	
Category 1 — Etterally Homeless Category 4 — Fleeing/Attempting to Flee DV (where the individual or family also meets the criteria for Category 1) ESG-funded RRH projects have the following additional limited on eligibility: Must only serve individuals and families that have an annual income at or below 50% of AMI Individuals and Families defined as Homeless under the follow categories are eligible for assistance in TH projects: Category 1 — Literally Homeless Category 2 — Imminent Risk of Homeless Category 3* — Homeless Under Other Federal Statutes (N/A OH-501 Home For Everyone OH-501 CoC*) Category 4 — Fleeing/Attempting to Flee DV	tions
• Must only serve individuals and families that have an annual income at or below 50% of AMI	
Individuals and Families defined as Homeless under the following categories are eligible for assistance in TH projects:	ving
• Category 1 – Literally Homeless	
• Category 2 – Imminent Risk of Homeless	
Category 2 – Imminent Risk of Homeless Category 3* – Homeless Under Other Federal Statutes (N/A OH-501 Home For Everyone OH-501 CoC*)	
• Category 4 – Fleeing/Attempting to Flee DV	;

Individuals and families defined as Homeless under the following categories are eligible for assistance in PSH projects:

- Category 1 Literally Homeless
- Category 4 Fleeing/Attempting to Flee DV

PSH projects have the following additional NOFO limitations on eligibility within Category 1:

- Individuals and Families coming from TH must have originally come from the streets or emergency shelter
- Individuals and Families must also have an individual family member with a disability

Projects that are dedicated chronically homeless projects, including those that were originally funded as Samaritan Bonus Initiative Projects must continue to serve chronically homeless persons exclusively

https://www.hudexchange.info/resource/1988/notice-limitation-use-funds-serve- persons-defined-homeless- other-laws/. Category 3 is not applicable for OH-501 Home For Everyone OH-501 CoC-funded programs.

Permanent Supportive Housing

^{*} Projects must be located within a CoC that has received HUD approval to serve this category. For more information about receiving HUD approval, please read: Notice on Limitation on Use of Funds to Serve Persons Defined as Homeless Under Other Federal Laws at:

Appendix IV: Eligibility by Category (Emergency Solutions Grant Program)

	<u> </u>		Individuals defined as Homeless under the following categories are eligible for assistance in SO:
	Street Outreach	Category 1 – Literally Homeless	
		 Category 4 – Fleeing/Attempting to Flee DV (where the individual or family also meets the criteria for Category 1) 	
		SO projects have the following additional limitations on eligibility within Category 1:	
		Street (Individuals and families must be living on the streets (or other places not meant for human habitation) and be unwilling or unable to access services in emergency shelter
	ELIGIBILITY BY COMPONENT (Emergency Solutions Grants Program) Rapid Re- housing Emergency Shelter	y Shelter	Individuals and Families defined as Homeless under the following categories are eligible for assistance in ES projects: • Category 1 – Literally Homeless
<u> </u>		genc	Category 2 – Imminent Risk of Homeless
NEN		merg	Category 3 – Homeless Under Other Federal Statutes
MPC		ш	 Category 4 – Fleeing/Attempting to Flee DV
/ BY CO			Individuals defined as Homeless under the following categories are eligible for assistance in RRH projects:
TII		b 0	 Category 1 – Literally Homeless
ELIGIB		ousin _§	 Category 4 – Fleeing/Attempting to Flee DV (where the individual or family also meets the criteria for Category 1)
		id Re-	ESG-funded RRH projects have the following additional limitations on eligibility:
		Rap	 Must only serve individuals and families that have an annual income at or below 50% of AMI

Individuals and Families defined as Homeless under the following categories are eligible for assistance in HP projects:

- Category 2 –Imminent Risk of Homeless
- Category 3 Homeless Under Other Federal Statutes
- Category 4 Fleeing/Attempting to Flee DV

Individuals and Families who are defined as At Risk of Homelessness are eligible for assistance in HP projects.

HP projects have the following additional limitations on eligibility with homeless and at risk of homeless:

 Must only serve individuals and families that have an annual income below 30% of AMI

Homelessness Prevention

Appendix V: Eligibility Documentation Requirements for ESG and CoC Program-funded Projects

As set forth in the HEARTH Act, there are four categories of eligibility: 1) Literally Homeless, 2) Imminent Risk of Homelessness, 3) Homeless Under Other Federal Statutes (subject to limitation in the OH-501 Home For Everyone OH-501 CoC), and 4) Fleeing/Attempting to Flee Domestic Violence. Projects located within the OH-501 Home For Everyone OH-501 Continuum of Care jurisdiction are limited to serving categories 1, 2, and 4 due to the shortage of resources for those priority populations and excessive demand. Category two is further limited to those who will be literally homeless within

14 days, aligning eligibility with the Emergency Solutions Grant. Documentation for those at risk of homelessness may also be accepted as allowed under Category 1: Risk Factor (C) of the At Risk of Homelessness definition as allowed by HUD.

Documentation must be included in the case file, and/or scanned into the HMIS client record that demonstrates eligibility as noted in the table on the following page:

		 Third party verification (HMIS print-out, or written referral/certification by another housing or service provider); OR
	I	F
		b. Written observation by an outreach worker; OR
Category	Literally	 c. Certification by the individual or head of household seeking assistance stating that (s)he was living on the streets or in shelter;
	Homeless	 d. For individuals exiting an institution – one of the forms of evidence above and;
		i. Discharge paperwork or written/oral referral, or
		ii. Written record of intake worker's due diligence to obtain above evidence and certification by individual that they exited the institution
		If the provider is using anything other than Third Party Verification, the case file must include documentation of due
		diligence to obtain third party verification.
Category 1: Risk Factor (C)	Category 1: Risk Factor (C) of the At- Risk of Homelessness	Eligibility documentation for Category 1: Risk Factor (C) of the At-Risk of Homelessness definition does not need to be equivalent to a court- ordered eviction action. Acceptable documentation must substantiate that a household's right to occupy housing will be terminated within 21 days, not necessarily that the household will be required to leave the unit within 21 days.
		In order to sufficiently document that the criteria for Category 1C have been met, other documentation, such as an eviction notice prepared by the landlord or a demand notice, must effectively terminate a household's right to occupy the unit within 21 days. If the documentation provides a way for the tenant to remedy the situation and avoid eviction, e.g., paying the balance, the applicant must lack the ability to meet the terms of avoiding eviction in order
		to be eligible for assistance.
Category	Imminent Risk	 A court order resulting from an eviction action notifying the individual or family that they must leave within 14 days; OR
2	Homelessness	 For individual and families leaving a hotel or motel – evidence that they lack the financial resources to stay; OR
		c. A documented and verified written or oral statement that the individual or family will be literally homeless within 14 days; AND
		d. Certification that no subsequent residence has been identified;
		AND

		individua necessar	ification or other written documentation that the al lacks the financial resources and support Ty n permanent housing.
Category 3		ESG-funded i. C g h h	projects - N/A (Ineligible) projects (ONLY shelter or prevention IF allowed): Certification by the nonprofit or state or local covernment that the individual or head of cousehold seeking assistance met the criteria of comelessness under another federal statute; AND
		iii. C	Certification of no PH in the last 60 days; AND Certification by the individual or head of household, and any available supporting documentation, that
		d	s)he has moved two or more times in the last 60 lays; AND Documentation of special needs or 2 or more barriers

		For vi	ctim service providers:
Category 4	Fleeing/ Attempting to Flee DV	i.	An oral statement by the individual or head of household seeking assistance which states: they are fleeing; they have no subsequent residence; and they lack resources. Statement must be documented by a self- certification or a certification by the intake worker.
		For no	on-victim service providers:
		i.	Oral statement by the individual or head of household seeking assistance that they are fleeing. This statement is documented by a self-certification or by the caseworker. Where the safety of the individual or family is not jeopardized, the oral statement must be verified; AND
		ii.	Certification by the individual or head of household that no subsequent residence has been identified; AND
		iii.	Self-certification, or other written documentation, that the individual or family lacks the financial resources and

	support networks to obtain other permanent housing.

PERMANENT SUPPORTIVE HOUSING PROJECTS (PSH)

Permanent Supportive Housing (PSH) projects provide community-based housing and supportive services, without a predetermined length of stay, to assist homeless persons with a disability to live independently.

STANDARD:

The project will provide safe, affordable housing that meets participants' needs in accordance with HUD guidelines for permanent supportive housing projects.

SERVICE PROVISION CRITERIA:

- 1. In providing or arranging for housing, the project considers the needs of the individual or family experiencing homelessness.
- 2. The project provides assistance in accessing suitable housing.
- 3. The project may provide assistance with moving costs.
- 4. The project signs occupancy agreements or leases (or subleases) with all project participants residing in housing.
- 5. The project enters into an occupancy agreement or lease agreement (or sublease) with project participant for a term of at least once year, which is terminable for cause. The lease must be automatically renewable upon expiration for a minimum term of one month. Assistance may be extended as stated in 24 CFR 578.79.
- 6. For projects where regulations require individuals and families residing in permanent supportive housing to pay occupancy charges or rent, occupancy charges and rent may not exceed those specified in 24 CFR 578.77.
- 7. At least 90 percent of the CoC Program-funded permanent supportive housing beds that become available through turnover must be prioritized for chronically homeless individuals and families, or are in projects classified as DedicatedPLUS as defined in III.C.2.g. of HUD's 2022 CoC Program Competition NOFO. However, CoC-funded PSH projects that commit above this amount in a competition, are held to the higher amount.

ELIGIBILITY CRITERIA:

In order to be served in a CoC-funded PSH project (individuals or family households) participants must meet the following program eligibility requirements:

- Participants must meet the applicable HUD definition of homelessness (category 1 or category 4): and
- PSH can only provide assistance to individuals with disabilities and families in which at least one adult or child has a disability.

ELIGIBILITY CRITERIA FOR DedicatedPLUS Projects (Section III.C.2.g of the FY 2022 CoC Program NOFO): A DedicatedPLUS project is a permanent supportive housing project where 100 percent of the beds are dedicated to serve individuals with disabilities and families in which one adult or child has a disability, including unaccompanied homeless youth that at intake are:

- 1. Experiencing chronic homelessness as defined in 24 CFR 578.3;
- Residing in a transitional housing project that will be eliminated and meets the definition of chronically homeless in effect at the time in which the individual or family entered the transitional housing project;
- 3. Residing in a place not meant for human habitation, emergency shelter, or safe haven; but the individuals or families experiencing chronic homelessness as defined at 24 CFR

- 578.3 had been admitted and enrolled in a permanent housing project within the last year and were unable to maintain a housing placement;
- 4. residing in transitional housing funded by a Joint TH and PH-RRH component project and who were experiencing chronic homelessness as defined at 24 CFR 578.3 prior to entering the project;
- 5. residing and has resided in a place not meant for human habitation, a safe haven, or emergency shelter for at least 12 months in the last three years, but has not done so on four separate occasions; or
- 6. receiving assistance through a Department of Veterans Affairs(VA)-funded homeless assistance program and met one of the above criteria at initial intake to the VA's homeless assistance system.

Priority is given to chronically homeless individuals and families as defined by HUD, where a family with an adult head of household (or if there is no adult in the family, a minor head of household) who meets all of the criteria in the Key Terms of the Written Standards) of the chronically homeless definition as described on page 6 of this appendix, including a family whose composition has fluctuated while the head of household has been homeless. Please note that to meet the criteria set forth in the chronically homeless definition, in addition to meeting criteria around literal homelessness and length of time homeless, the statutory definition also requires that the head of household has a diagnosable disability as determined in the final rule.

Recipients that are providing permanent supportive housing for hard-to-house populations of homeless persons must exercise judgment and examine all circumstances in determining whether termination is appropriate. Under the Continuum of Care Interim Rule, it was determined that a participant's assistance should be terminated only in the most severe cases.

The OH-501 Home For Everyone OH-501 CoC adopts HUD's Notice CPD-16-11, Prioritizing Persons Experiencing Chronic Homelessness and Other Vulnerable Homeless Persons in Permanent Supportive Housing Notice issued on July 25, 2016, in that those experiencing chronic homelessness should be given priority for non-dedicated PSH beds as vacancies become available through turnover. PSH renewal projects serving specific disabled subpopulations (e.g., persons with mental illness or persons with substance abuse issues) must continue to serve those groups, as required in the current grant agreement. However, the chronically homeless within the specified subpopulation should be prioritized for entry as described below.

As updated in HUD's 2022 CoC Program Competition NOFO, a permanent supportive housing bed that is dedicated specifically for use by chronically homeless individuals and families within a CoC's geographic area, as reported in the CoC's HIC and the FY 2022 PH project applications, must be filled by another chronically homeless participant unless there are no chronically homeless persons located within the CoC's geographic area. This concept only applies to permanent supportive housing projects. This policy update is being made to policy adopting Notice CPD-16-11. Additional information can be found within the full notice at: https://www.hud.gov/sites/documents/16-11CPDN.PDF.

The overarching goal of adopting this Notice is to ensure that the homeless individuals and families with the most severe service needs within a community are prioritized in all PSH, which will also increase progress towards the OH-501 Home For Everyone OH-501 CoC's goal of ending chronic homelessness. This will also guide projects in ensuring that all CoC Program-funded PSH beds are used most effectively.

HUD's Notice CPD-16-11, and this policy, revises the orders of priority related how persons should be selected for PSH as previously established in Notice CPD-14-012 to reflect the changes to the definition of chronically homeless as defined in the Chronically Homeless final rule.

Recipients of CoC Program-funded PSH are required to follow the order of priority when selecting participants for housing in accordance with the OH-501 Home For Everyone OH-501 CoC's written standards while also considering the goals and any identified target populations served by the project, in a manner consistent with their current grant agreement.

Due diligence must be exercised when conducting outreach and assessment to ensure that chronically homeless individuals and families are prioritized for assistance based on their total length

Page **52** of **74**

of time homeless and/or the severity of their needs in the OH-501 Home For Everyone OH-501 CoC. Consistent with HUD's expectations for recipients of dedicated permanent supportive housing (PSH) projects, recipients of DedicatedPLUS projects will be expected to exercise due diligence when conducting outreach and assessment to locate and engage eligible households as outlined in Section III.C.2.g. of the FY 2022 CoC Program NOFO. HUD and the OH-501 Home For Everyone OH-501 CoC recognize that some persons—particularly those living on the streets or in places not meant for human habitation—might require significant engagement and contacts prior to their entering housing. Recipients of CoC Program—funded PSH are not required to allow units to remain vacant indefinitely while waiting for an identified chronically homeless person to accept an offer of PSH.

CoC Program-funded PSH providers are encouraged to follow a Housing First approach to maximum extent practicable, and recipients of DedicatedPLUS projects should be following a Housing First approach to the maximum extent practicable. Therefore, a person experiencing chronic homelessness should not be forced to refuse an offer of PSH if they do not want to participate in the project's services, nor should a PSH project have eligibility criteria or preconditions to entry that systematically exclude those with severe service needs.

Street outreach and housing providers should continue to make attempts to engage those persons that have been resistant to accepting an offer of PSH and where the CoC has adopted these orders of priority into their written standards, these chronically homeless persons must continue to be prioritized for PSH until they are housed.

PRIORITIZATION of CHRONICALLY HOMELESS

Order of Priority in CoC Program-funded Permanent Supportive Housing

As a reminder, recipients of CoC Program-funded PSH are required to prioritize otherwise eligible households in a nondiscriminatory manner. Project implementation, including any prioritization policies, must be implemented consistent with the nondiscrimination provisions of the Federal civil rights laws, including, but not limited to the Fair Housing Act, Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act, Title VI of the Civil Rights Act, and Title II or III of the Americans with Disabilities Act, as applicable. For example, while it is acceptable to prioritize based on level of need for the type of assistance being offered, prioritizing based on specific disabilities would not be consistent with fair housing requirements or program regulations.

Note: Families already living in assisted units who qualify for an Emergency Transfer under VAWA, but who do not have a safe unit immediately available for internal transfer, shall have priority over all other applicants for Permanent Supportive Housing. Such individual or family shall meet all eligibility criteria required by Federal law or regulation or HUD NOFO, and any established criteria based on 578.93(b)(1), (4), (6), or (7), but shall not be required to meet any other eligibility or preference criteria of the project. The individual or family shall retain their original homeless or chronically homeless status for the transfer.

A. Prioritizing Chronically Homeless Persons in CoC Program-funded Permanent Supportive Housing Beds Dedicated or Prioritized for Occupancy by Persons Experiencing Chronic.

First Priority:

Chronically Homeless Individuals and Families with the Longest History of Homelessness and with the Most Severe Service Needs.

A chronically homeless individual or head of household as defined in 24 CFR Parts 91 and 578, for whom both of the following are true:

- 1. The chronically homeless individual or head of household of a family has been homeless and living in a place not meant for human habitation, a safe haven, or in an emergency shelter for at least 12 months either continuously or on at least four separate occasions in the last 3 years, where the cumulative total length of the four occasions equals at least 12 months; and
- 2. The CoC or CoC Program recipient has identified the chronically homeless individual or head of household, who meets all of the criteria in paragraph (1) of the definition for chronically homeless, of the family as having severe service needs (see Section I.D.3. of this Notice for definition of severe service needs).

Second Priority:

Chronically Homeless Individuals and Families with the Longest History of Homelessness.

A chronically homeless individual or head of household, as defined in 24 CFR Parts 91 and 578, for which both of the following are true:

- 1. The chronically homeless individual or head of household of a family has been homeless and living in a place not meant for human habitation, a safe haven, or in an emergency shelter for at least 12 months either continuously or on at least four separate occasions in the last 3 years, where the cumulative total length of the four occasions equals at least 12 months; and,
- 2. The CoC or CoC program recipient has **not** identified the chronically homeless individual or the head of household, who meets all of the criteria in paragraph (1) of the definition for chronically homeless, of the family as having severe service needs.

Third Priority:

Chronically Homeless Individuals and Families with the Most Severe Service Needs.

A chronically homeless individual or head of household as defined in 24 CFR Parts 91 and 578, for whom both of the following are true:

- 1. The chronically homeless individual or head of household of a family has been homeless and living or residing in a place not meant for human habitation, a safe haven, or in an emergency shelter on at least four separate occasions in the last 3 years, where the total length of those separate occasions equals less than 12 months; and
- 2. The CoC or CoC program recipient has identified the chronically homeless individual or the head of household, who meets all of the criteria in paragraph (1) of the definition for chronically homeless, of the family as having severe service needs.

Fourth Priority:

All Other Chronically Homeless Individuals and Families.

A chronically homeless individual or head of household as defined in 24 CFR Parts 91 and 578, for whom both of the following are true:

- 1. The chronically homeless individual or head of household of a family has been homeless and living in a place not meant for human habitation, a safe haven, or in an emergency shelter for at least 12 months either continuously or on at least four separate occasions in the last 3 years, where the cumulative total length the four occasions is **less than** 12 months; and
- 2. The CoC or CoC program recipient has **not** identified the chronically homeless individual or the head of household, who meets all of the criteria in paragraph (1) of the definition for chronically homeless, of the family as having severe service needs.

Where a CoC or a recipient of CoC Program-funded PSH beds that are dedicated or prioritized is not able to identify chronically homeless individuals and families as defined in 24 CFR Parts 91 and 578 within the CoC, the order of priority in the section below (*B. Order of Priority in Permanent Supportive Housing Beds Not Dedicated or Prioritized for Persons Experiencing Chronic Homelessness*) may be followed.

B. Prioritizing Chronically Homeless Persons in CoC Program-funded Permanent Supportive Housing Beds Not Dedicated or Not Prioritized for Occupancy by Persons Experiencing Chronic Homelessness

First Priority:

Homeless Individuals and Families with a Disability with Long Periods of Episodic Homelessness and Severe Service Needs.

An individual or family that is eligible for CoC Program-funded PSH who has experienced fewer than four occasions where they have been living or residing in a place not meant for human habitation, a safe haven, or in an emergency shelter but where the cumulative time homeless is at least 12 months **and** has been identified as having severe service needs.

Second Priority:

Homeless Individuals and Families with a Disability Severe Service Needs.

An individual or family that is eligible for CoC Program-funded PSH who is residing in a place not meant for human habitation, a safe haven, or in an emergency shelter and has been identified as having severe service needs. The length of time in which households have been homeless should also be considered when prioritizing households that meet this order of priority, but there is not a minimum length of time required.

Third Priority:

Homeless Individuals and Families with a Disability Coming from Places Not Meant for Human Habitation, Safe Havens, or Emergency Shelters Without Severe Service Needs.

An individual or family that is eligible for CoC Program-funded PSH who is residing in a place not meant for human habitation, a safe haven, or an emergency shelter where the individual or family has not been identified as having severe service needs. The length of time in which households have been homeless should be considered when prioritizing households that meet this order of priority, but there is not a minimum length of time required.

Fourth Priority:

Homeless Individuals and Families with a Disability Coming from Transitional Housing.

An individual or family that is eligible for CoC Program-funded PSH who is currently residing in a transitional housing project, where prior to residing in the transitional housing had lived in a place not meant for human habitation, in an emergency shelter, or safe haven. This priority also includes individuals and families residing in transitional housing who were fleeing or attempting to flee domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault, or stalking and prior to residing in that transitional housing project even if they did not live in a place not meant for human habitation, an emergency shelter, or a safe haven prior to entry in the transitional housing.

Prioritization of DedicatedPLUS Projects When There Are No Eligible Households

At the point in which a vacancy occurs, if there are no eligible households identified who are ready to accept assistance, recipients should consider the following:

- Where there are no chronically homeless persons identified, Dedicated PSH beds included in DedicatedPLUS projects may fill the vacancy either in accordance with section III.B.1.(b)-(d) of Notice CPD-16-11 or households eligible for DedicatedPLUS as outlined in Section III.C.2.g of the FY 2022 CoC Program NOFO.
- Where there are no persons meeting the eligibility criteria for DedicatedPLUS as outlined in Section III.C.2.g of the FY 2022 CoC Program NOFO, recipients should follow the order of priority outlined in section III.B.1.(b)-(d) of Notice CPD-16-11 to fill any vacancies. At a minimum, the CoC should consider the total length of time the potential program participant has been residing in a place not meant for human habitation, emergency shelter, or safe haven and severity of service needs.
- The recipient must always continue to prioritize households that are eligible for DedicatedPLUS (and dedicated PSH, if applicable). This means that anytime there is a new vacancy, the recipient must always first seek to fill it with an eligible household even if it was most recently used to serve a household that would not otherwise be eligible due to the circumstances outlined above.

For purposes of prioritization as referenced above in Section III.B.1.(b)-(d) of Notice CPD-16-11 (referenced from Appendix VIII of this document), the required order of prioritization as follows for DedicatedPLUS projects, when there are no eligible households:

First Priority:

Homeless Individuals and Families with a Disability Severe Service Needs.

An individual or family that is eligible for CoC Program-funded PSH who is residing in a place not meant for human habitation, a safe haven, or in an emergency shelter and has been identified as having severe service needs. The length of time in which households have been homeless should also be considered when prioritizing households that meet this order of priority, but there is not a minimum length of time required.

Second Priority:

Homeless Individuals and Families with a Disability Coming from Places Not Meant for Human Habitation, Safe Havens, or Emergency Shelters Without Severe Service Needs.

An individual or family that is eligible for CoC Program-funded PSH who is residing in a place not meant for human habitation, a safe haven, or an emergency shelter where the individual or family has not been identified as having severe service needs. The length of time in which households have been homeless should be considered when prioritizing households that meet this order of priority, but there is not a minimum length of time required.

Third Priority:

Homeless Individuals and Families with a Disability Coming from Transitional Housing.

An individual or family that is eligible for CoC Program-funded PSH who is currently residing in a transitional housing project, where prior to residing in the transitional housing had lived in a place not meant for human habitation, in an emergency shelter, or safe haven. This priority also includes individuals and families residing in transitional housing who were fleeing or attempting to flee domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault, or stalking and prior to residing in that transitional housing project even if they did not live in a place not meant for human habitation, an emergency shelter, or a safe haven prior to entry in the transitional housing.

PROCEDURE:

Permanent Supportive Housing Projects will be required to utilize the Coordinated Entry Process as outlined in the Coordinated Entry Written Standards Policies and Procedures.

Key Terms:

Homeless means (To be eligible for permanent supportive housing, people must meet the federal criteria under category [1] or [4] of the "homeless" definition in 24 578.3):

- 1) An individual or family who lacks a fixed, regular, and adequate nighttime residence, meaning:
 - i) An individual or family with a primary nighttime residence that is a public or private place not designed for or ordinarily used as a regular sleeping accommodation for human beings, including a car, park, abandoned building, bus or train station, airport, or camping ground;
 - ii) An individual or family living in a supervised publicly or privately operated shelter designated to provide temporary living arrangements (including congregate shelters, transitional housing, and hotels and motels paid for by charitable organizations or by federal, state, or local government programs for low-income individuals); or
 - iii) An individual who is exiting an institution where he or she resided for 90 days or less and who resided in an emergency shelter or place not meant for human habitation immediately before entering that institution

Disabling Condition (Disability) means:

- A person shall be considered to have a disabling condition if he or she has a condition that:
 - Is expected to be long-continuing or of indefinite duration;
 - Substantially impedes the individual's ability to live independently;
 - Could be improved by the provision of more suitable housing conditions; and
 - Can be diagnosed as one or more of the following conditions: substance abuse disorder, serious mental illness, developmental disability (as defined in section 102 of the Developmental Disabilities Assistance Bill of Rights Act of 2000 (42 U.S.C. 15002)), post- traumatic stress disorder, cognitive impairments resulting from brain injury, or chronic physical illness or disability (page 53, CoC Interim Rule).
- A person will also be considered to have a disability if he or she has acquired immunodeficiency syndrome (AIDS) or any conditions arising from the etiologic agent for acquired immunodeficiency syndrome, including infection with the human immunodeficiency virus (HIV).

Chronically Homeless means:

- A "homeless individual with a disability," as defined in section 401(9) of the McKinney-Vento Homeless Assistance Act (42 U.S.C. 11360(9)), who:
 - o Lives in a place not meant for human habitation, a safe haven, or in an emergency shelter; and
 - o Has been homeless and living as described in paragraph (a)(i) continuously for at least 12 months or on at least four separate occasions in the last 3 years, as long as the combined occasions equal at least 12 months and each break in homelessness separating the occasions included at least 7 consecutive nights of not living as described in paragraph (a)(i). Stays in institutional care facilities for fewer than 90 days will not constitute as a break in homelessness, but rather such stays are included in the 12-month total, as long as the individual was

living or residing in a place not meant for human habitation, a safe haven, or an emergency shelter immediately before entering an institutional care facility;

- An individual who has been residing in an institutional care facility, including a jail, substance abuse or mental health treatment facility, hospital, or other similar facility, for fewer than 90 days and met all of the criteria in paragraph (a) of this definition, before entering that facility; or
- A family with an adult head of household (or if there is no adult in the family, a minor head of household) who meets all of the criteria in paragraph (a) or (b) of this definition described above, including a family whose composition has fluctuated while the head of household has been homeless.

HUD's Sample Chronic Homelessness Documentation – 2016 guidance can be found at: https://www.hudexchange.info/resources/documents/Sample-Chronic-Homelessness-Documentation-Form-2016.docx.

Housing First means:

Housing First is a model of housing assistance that prioritizes rapid placement and stabilization in permanent housing that does not have service participation requirements or preconditions for entry (such as sobriety or a minimum income threshold). HUD encourages all recipients of CoC Program- funded PSH to follow a Housing First approach to the maximum extent practicable.

Any CoC-funded recipient/subrecipient that indicated that they would follow a Housing First approach in a CoC Project Application must continue to do so in subsequent years, as the CoC score for that CoC Program Competition was affected by the extent in which project applications indicated that they would follow this approach and this requirement will be incorporated into the recipient's HUD grant agreement.

Severity of Service Needs means (as defined in HUD Notice CPD-16-11, these PSH written standards refer to persons who have been identified as having the most severe service needs):

- (a) For the purpose of these standards, this means an individual for whom at least one of the following is true:
 - i. History of high utilization of crisis services, which include but are not limited to, emergency rooms, jails, and psychiatric facilities; and/or
 - ii. Significant health or behavioral health challenges, substance use disorders, or functional impairments which require a significant level of support in order to maintain permanent housing.
 - iii. For youth and victims of domestic violence, high risk of continued trauma or high risk of harm or exposure to very dangerous living situations.
 - iv. When applicable CoCs and recipients of CoC Program-funded PSH may use an alternate criteria used by Medicaid departments to identify highneed, high cost beneficiaries.
- (b) Severe service needs as defined in paragraphs i. iv. above should be identified and verified through data- driven methods such as an administrative data match or through the use of a standardized assessment tool and process and should be documented in a project participant's case file. The determination must not be based on a specific diagnosis or disability type, but only on the severity of needs of the individual. The determination cannot be made based on any factors that would result in a violation of any nondiscrimination and equal opportunity requirements, see C.F.R. § 5.105(a). Recordkeeping Recommendations for the Orders of Priority in this Notice:

24 CFR 578.103(a)(4) of the <u>CoC Program Interim Rule</u> outlines documentation requirements for all recipients of dedicated and non-dedicated CoC Program-funded PSH associated with determining whether or not an individual or family is chronically homeless for

the purposes of eligibility. In addition to those requirements, the OH-501 Home For Everyone OH-501 CoC expects that CoC recipients of CoC Program-funded PSH, will maintain evidence of implementing these priorities. Evidence of following these orders of priority may be demonstrated by:

- **A. Evidence of Severe Service Needs.** Evidence of severe service needs is that by which the recipient is able to determine the severity of needs as defined in this section of the Written Standards using data- driven methods such as an administrative data match or through the use of a standardized assessment. The documentation should include any information pertinent to how the determination was made, such as notes associated with case-conferencing decisions.
- B. Evidence that the Recipient is Following the CoC's Written Standards for Prioritizing Assistance. Recipients must follow the CoC's written standards for prioritizing assistance, as adopted by the CoC. In accordance with the CoC's adoption of written standards for prioritizing assistance, recipients must in turn document that the CoC's revised written standards have been incorporated into the recipient's intake procedures and that the recipient is following its intake procedures when accepting new project participants into the project.
- **C.** Evidence that there are no Households Meeting Higher Order of Priority within CoC's Geographic Area.
 - (a) When dedicated and prioritized PSH is used to serve non-chronically homeless households, the recipient of CoC Program-funded PSH should document how it was determined that there were no chronically homeless households identified for assistance within the CoC's geographic area or for those CoCs that implement a sub-CoC planning and housing and service delivery approach, the smaller defined geographic area within the CoC's geographic area at the point in which a vacancy became available. This documentation should include evidence of the outreach efforts that had been undertaken to locate eligible chronically homeless households within the defined geographic area and, where chronically homeless households have been identified but have not yet accepted assistance, the documentation should specify the number of persons that are chronically homeless that meet this condition and the attempts that have been made to engage the individual or family. Where a CoC is using a single prioritized list, the recipient of PSH may refer to that list as evidence.
 - **(b)** When non-dedicated and non-prioritized PSH is used to serve an eligible individual or family that meets a lower order of priority, the recipient of CoC Program-funded PSH should document how the determination was made that there were no eligible individuals or families within the CoC's geographic area or for those CoCs that implement a sub-CoC planning and housing and service delivery approach, the smaller defined geographic area within the CoC's geographic area that met a higher priority. Where a CoC is using a single prioritized list, the recipient of PSH may refer to that list as evidence that there were no households identified within the CoC's geographic area that meet a higher order of priority.
 - (c) <u>Documentation for DedicatedPLUS Projects:</u> Recipients of DedicatedPLUS PSH projects must maintain records to document efforts to locate persons meeting the eligibility criteria in Section III.C.2.g of the FY 2022 CoC Program NOFO. Ideally, the CoC should have comprehensive and high- quality data on all households that are currently presenting for assistance within the CoC that is informed by a comprehensive outreach strategy. To justify serving a non-eligible household, a recipient of DedicatedPLUS projects must have documentation from the CoC that demonstrates that outreach is occurring regularly and that the CoC is making reasonable efforts to locate and identify all persons experiencing homelessness within the community.

	ı	
Documenting time spent living in a place not	c c	Third party verification (HMIS print-out, written observation by an outreach worker of the conditions where the individual was living, or written referral/certification by another housing or service provider) should be obtained for at least 9 of the required 12 month homeless period;
·		Up to 3 months of homelessness may be documented through self- certification;
an emergency	c	A single encounter with a service provider in a month is sufficient to consider the household homeless for the entire month unless there s evidence of a break;
shelter, or a safe haven	t	f third party documentation cannot be obtained, a written record of the intake worker's due diligence to obtain it, the worker's documentation of the living situation, and the individual's self-certification may suffice;
	t c	Up to 25% of the participants served during the project's operating year may self-certify for the full 12 months but this should be limited to rare and extreme cases and the intake worker must document their due diligence in obtaining other documentation and why it was not received.
Documentin g time spent in	v k	Discharge paperwork or written or oral referral from a social worker, case manager, or other appropriate official stating the beginning and ending dates of the individual's stay in the facility; OR
	t	Where third party verification is not attainable, the written record of the intake worker's due diligence to obtain it and the individual's self-certification that he or she is exiting an institutional care facility where they resided less than 90 days.
Documenting	a. T	Third party verification; OR
breaks in homelessness		Self-reporting by the individual seeking assistance. It is acceptable for all breaks to be documented through self-reporting.
	1	This must be third party, and includes:
Documentin g the existence of a disability	€ S	Written verification form a professional licensed by the State to diagnose and treat the disability and certification that the disability expected to be long- continuing or of indefinite duration and substantially impedes the individual's ability to live independently; OR
	b. \	Written verification from SSA; OR
	с. Т	The receipt of a disability check; OR
		ntake staff recorded observation of a disability that is confirmed and accompanied by evidence outlined in a-c above within 45 days.

Recipients and subrecipients of CoC Program funds are required to maintain and follow written intake procedures to ensure compliance with the "chronically homeless" definition as described in the final rule at: https://www.hudexchange.info/resource/4847/hearth-defining-chronically-homeless-final-rule/

Appendix VIII: HUD CPD-16-11 Notice Prioritizing Persons Experiencing Chronic Homelessness and Other Vulnerable Homeless Persons in Permanent Supportive Housing



U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development Office of Community Planning and Development

-

Special Attention of:

All Secretary's Representatives

Issued:

All Regional Directors for CPD

Expires:

All CPD Division Directors Continuums of Care (CoC)

Recipients of the Continuum of Care (CoC)Program

Issued: July 25, 2016

Expires: This Notice is effective until it is amended, superseded, or rescinded

Cross Reference: 24 CFR Parts 578 and 42 U.S.C. 11381, et seq.

Subject: Notice on Prioritizing Persons Experiencing Chronic Homelessness and Other Vulnerable Homeless Persons in Permanent Supportive Housing

Table of Contents

I.	Purp	ose) 3	
	-	A.	Background	3
			Goals of this Notice	
		C.	Applicability	4
			Key Terms	
	II.	De	dication and Prioritization of Permanent Supportive Housing Strategies to	
		Ind	crease Number of PSH Beds Available for Chronically Homeless Persons	6
		A.	Increase the number of CoC Program-funded PSH beds that are dedicated to	
			persons experiencing chronic homelessness	6
		В.	Prioritize non-dedicated PSH beds for use by persons experiencing chronic	
			homelessness	6
	III.	Or	der of Priority in CoC Program-funded Permanent Supportive Housing	7
			Prioritizing Chronically Homeless Persons in CoC Program-funded Permanent	
			Supportive Housing Beds Dedicated or Prioritized for Occupancy by Persons	
			Experiencing Chronic Homelessness	8

B.	5 ,	t
	11 9	
	ing Coordinated Entry and a Standardized Assessment Process to Determine	
	• •	1
•	Coordinated Entry Requirement	10
	, ,	
	——————————————————————————————————————	
D.	Nondiscrimination Requirements	. 11
	ority in this Notice	
		. 1
1	uestions Regarding this Notice	12
	Us Eli; 0 A. B. C. D. Ree Pri 1	A. Coordinated Entry Requirement B. Written Standards for Creation of a Single Prioritized List for PSH C. Standardized Assessment Tool Requirement D. Nondiscrimination Requirements Recordkeeping Recommendations for CoCs that have Adopted the Orders of Priority in this Notice

Purpose

This Notice supersedes Notice CPD-14-012 and provides guidance to Continuums of Care (CoC) and recipients of Continuum of Care (CoC) Program (24 CFR part 578) funding for permanent supportive housing (PSH) regarding the order in which eligible households should be served in all CoC Program-funded PSH. This Notice reflects the new definition of chronically homeless as defined in CoC Program interim rule as amended by the Final Rule on Defining "Chronically Homeless" (herein referred to as the Definition of Chronically Homeless final rule) and updates the orders of priority that were established under the prior Notice. CoCs that previously adopted the orders of priority established in Notice CPD-14-012, which this Notice supersedes, and who received points for having done so in the FY2015 CoC Program Competition are encouraged to update their written standards to reflect the updates to the orders of priority established in Notice. CoCs that have not previously adopted the orders of priority established in Notice CPD-14-012 are also encouraged to incorporate the orders of priority included in this Notice into their written standards

A. Background

In June 2010, the Obama Administration released *Opening Doors: Federal Strategic Plan to Prevent and End Homelessness* (*Opening Doors*), in which HUD and its federal partners set goals to end Veteran and chronic homelessness by 2015, and end family and youth homelessness by 2020. Although progress has been made there is still a long way to go. In 2015, the United States Interagency Council on Homelessness extended the goal timeline for achieving the goal of ending chronic homelessness nationally from 2015 to 2017. In 2015, there were still 83,170 individuals and 13,105 persons in families with children that were identified as chronically homeless in the United States. To end chronic homelessness, it is critical that CoCs ensure that limited resources awarded through the CoC Program Competition are being used in the most effective manner and that households that are most in need of assistance are being prioritized.

Since 2005, HUD has encouraged CoCs to create new PSH dedicated for use by persons experiencing chronic homelessness (herein referred to as dedicated PSH). As a result, the number of dedicated PSH beds funded through the CoC Program for persons experiencing chronic homelessness has increased from 24,760 in 2007 to 59,329 in 2015. This increase has contributed to a 30.6 percent decrease in the number of chronically homeless persons reported in the Point-in-Time Count between 2007 and 2015. Despite the overall increase in the number of dedicated PSH beds, this only represents 31.6 percent of all CoC Programfunded PSH beds.

To ensure that all PSH beds funded through the CoC Program are used as strategically and effectively as possible, PSH needs to be targeted to serve persons with the highest needs and greatest barriers towards obtaining and maintaining housing on their own—persons experiencing chronic homelessness. HUD's experience has shown that many communities and recipients of CoC Program- funded PSH continue to serve persons on a "first-come, first- serve" basis or based on tenant selection processes that screen-in those who are most likely to succeed while screening out those with the highest level of need. These approaches to tenant selection have not been effective in reducing chronic homelessness, despite the increase in the number of PSH beds nationally.

B. Goals of this Notice

The overarching goal of this Notice is to ensure that those individuals and families who have spent the longest time in places not meant for human habitation, in emergency shelters, or in safe havens and who have the most severe service needs within a community are prioritized for PSH. By ensuring that persons with the longest histories of homelessness and most severe service needs are prioritized for PSH, progress towards the Obama Administration's goal of ending chronic homelessness will increase. In order to guide CoCs in ensuring that all CoC Program- funded PSH beds are used most effectively, this Notice revises the orders of priority related to how persons should be selected for PSH as previously established in Notice CPD-14-012 to reflect the changes to the definition of chronically homeless as defined in the Definition of Chronically Homeless final rule. CoCs are strongly encouraged to adopt and incorporate them into the CoC's written standards and coordinated entry process.

HUD seeks to achieve two goals through this Notice:

- 1. Establish a recommended order of priority for dedicated and prioritized PSH which CoCs are encouraged to adopt in order to ensure that those persons with the longest histories residing in places not meant for human habitation, in emergency shelters, and in safe havens and with the most severe service needs are given first priority.
- 2. Establish a recommended order of priority for PSH that is not dedicated or prioritized for chronic homelessness in order to ensure that those persons who do not yet meet the definition of chronic homelessness but have the longest histories of homelessness and the most severe service needs, and are therefore the most at risk of becoming chronically homeless, are prioritized.

C. Applicability

The guidance in this Notice is provided to all CoCs and all recipients and subrecipients of CoC Program funds-the latter two groups referred to collectively as recipients of CoC Programfunded PSH. CoCs are strongly encouraged to incorporate the order of priority described in this Notice into their written standards, which CoCs are required to develop per 24 CFR 578.7(a)(9), for their CoC Program-funded PSH. Recipients of CoC Program funds are required to follow the written standards for prioritizing assistance established by the CoC (see 24 CFR 578.23(c)(10)); therefore, if the CoC adopts these recommended orders of priority for their PSH, all recipients of CoC Program-funded PSH will be required to follow them as required by their grant agreement. CoCs that adopted the orders of priority established in Notice CPD-14-012, which this Notice supersedes, and who received points for having done so in the most recent CoC Program Competition are strongly encouraged to update their written standards to reflect the updates to the orders of priority as established in this Notice. Lastly, where a CoC has chosen to not adopt HUD's recommended orders of priority into their written standards, recipients of CoC Program- funded PSH are encouraged to follow these standards for selecting participants into their programs as long as it is not inconsistent with the CoC's written standards.

D. Key Terms

- 1. Housing First. A model of housing assistance that prioritizes rapid placement and stabilization in permanent housing that does not have service participation requirements or preconditions for entry (such as sobriety or a minimum income threshold). HUD encourages all recipients of CoC Program-funded PSH to follow a Housing First approach to the maximum extent practicable.
- **2. Chronically Homeless.** The definition of "chronically homeless", as stated in Definition of Chronically Homeless final rule is:
 - (a) A "homeless individual with a disability," as defined in section 401(9) of the McKinney-Vento Homeless Assistance Act (42 U.S.C. 11360(9)), who:
 - i. lives in a place not meant for human habitation, a safe haven, or in an emergency shelter; and
 - ii. Has been homeless and living as described in paragraph (a)(i) continuously for at least 12 months or on at least four separate occasions in the last 3 years, as long as the combined occasions equal at least 12 months and each break in homelessness separating the occasions included at least 7 consecutive nights of not living as described in paragraph (a)(i). Stays in institutional care facilities for fewer than 90 days will not constitute as a break in homelessness, but rather such stays are included in the 12-month total, as long as the individual was living or residing in a place not meant for human habitation, a safe haven, or an emergency shelter immediately before entering an institutional care facility;
 - (b) An individual who has been residing in an institutional care facility, including a jail, substance abuse or mental health treatment facility, hospital, or other similar facility, for fewer than 90 days and met all of the criteria in paragraph (a) of this definition, before entering the facility;
 - (c) A family with an adult head of household (or if there is no adult in the family, a minor head of household) who meets all of the criteria in paragraph (a) or (b) of this definition, including a family whose composition has fluctuated while the head of household has been homeless.

- **3. Severity of Service Needs.** This Notice refers to persons who have been identified as having the most severe service needs.
 - (a) For the purposes of this Notice, this means an individual for whom at least one of the following is true:
 - i. History of high utilization of crisis services, which include but are not limited to, emergency rooms, jails, and psychiatric facilities; and/or
 - **ii.** Significant health or behavioral health challenges, substance use disorders, or functional impairments which require a significant level of support in order to maintain permanent housing.
 - **iii.** For youth and victims of domestic violence, high risk of continued trauma or high risk of harm or exposure to very dangerous living situations.
 - **iv.** When applicable CoCs and recipients of CoC Program-funded PSH may use an alternate criteria used by Medicaid departments to identify high- need, high cost beneficiaries.
 - (b) Severe service needs as defined in paragraphs i.-iv. above should be identified and verified through data-driven methods such as an administrative data match or through the use of a standardized assessment tool and process and should be documented in a program participant's case file. The determination must not be based on a specific diagnosis or disability type, but only on the severity of needs of the individual. The determination cannot be made based on any factors that would result in a violation of any nondiscrimination and equal opportunity requirements, see 24 C.F.R. § 5.105(a)
- II. Dedication and Prioritization of Permanent Supportive Housing Strategies to Increase Number of PSH Beds Available for Chronically Homeless Persons
 - **A.** Increase the number of CoC Program-funded PSH beds that are dedicated to persons experiencing chronic homelessness.

Dedicated PSH beds are those which are required through the project's grant agreement to only be used to house persons experiencing chronic homelessness unless there are no persons within the CoC that meet that criteria. If there are no persons within the CoC's geographic area that meet the definition of chronically homeless at a point in which a dedicated PSH bed is vacant, the recipient may then follow the order of priority for non- dedicated PSH established in this Notice, if it has been adopted into the CoC's written standards. The bed will continue to be a dedicated bed, however, so when that bed becomes vacant again it must be used to house a chronically homeless person unless thereare still no persons who meet that criterion within the CoC's geographic area at that time. These PSH beds are also reported as "CH Beds" on a CoC's Housing Inventory Count (HIC).

B. Prioritize non-dedicated PSH beds for use by persons experiencing chronic homelessness.

Prioritization means implementing an admissions preference for chronically homeless persons for CoC Program-funded PSH beds. During the CoC Program competition project applicants for CoC Program-funded PSH indicate the number of non-dedicated beds that will be prioritized for use by persons experiencing chronic

homelessness during the operating year of that grant, when awarded. These projects are then required to prioritize chronically homeless persons in their non-dedicated CoC Program-funded PSH beds for the applicable operating year as the project application is incorporated into the grant agreement. All recipients of non-dedicated CoC Program-funded PSH are encouraged to change the designation of their PSH to dedicated, however, at a minimum are encouraged to prioritize the chronically homeless as beds become vacant to the maximum extent practicable, until there are no persons within the CoC's geographic area who meet that criteria. Projects located in CoCs where a sub-CoC approach to housing and service delivery has been implemented, which may also be reflected in a sub-CoC coordinated entry process, need only to prioritize assistance within their specified area.

For example, if a OH-501 Home For Everyone OH-501 CoC has chosen to divide the CoC into six distinct regions for purposes of planning and housing and service delivery, each region would only be expected to prioritize assistance within its specified geographic area.1

The number of non-dedicated beds designated as being prioritized for the chronically homeless may be increased at any time during the operating year and may occur without an amendment to the grant agreement.

III. Order of Priority in CoC Program-funded Permanent Supportive Housing

The definition of chronically homeless included in the final rule on "Defining Chronically Homeless", which was published on December 4, 2015 and went into effect on January 15, 2016, requires an individual or head of household to have a disability and to have been living in a place not meant for human habitation, in an emergency shelter, or in a safe haven for at least 12 months either continuously or cumulatively over a period of at least 4 occasions in the last 3 years. HUD encourages all CoCs adopt into their written standards the following orders of priority for all CoC Program-funded PSH. CoCs that adopted the orders of priority established in Notice CPD-14-012, which this Notice supersedes, and who received points for having done so in the most recent CoC Program Competition are strongly encouraged to update their written standards to reflect the updates to the orders of priority as established in this Notice. Where a CoC has chosen to not incorporate HUD's recommended orders of priority into their written standards, recipients of CoC Program-funded PSH are encouraged to follow these standards for selecting participants into their programs as long as it is not inconsistent with the CoC's written standards.

As a reminder, recipients of CoC Program-funded PSH are required to prioritize otherwise eligible households in a nondiscriminatory manner. Program implementation, including any prioritization policies, must be implemented consistent with the nondiscrimination provisions of the Federal civil rights laws, including, but not limited to the Fair Housing Act, Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act, Title VI of the Civil Rights Act, and Title II or III of the Americans with Disabilities Act, as applicable. For example, while it is acceptable to prioritize based on level of need for the type of assistance being offered, prioritizing based on specific disabilities would not be consistent with fair housing requirements or program regulations.

- **A.** Prioritizing Chronically Homeless Persons in CoC Program-funded Permanent Supportive Housing Beds Dedicated or Prioritized for Occupancy by Persons Experiencing Chronic Homelessness
 - 1. CoCs are strongly encouraged to revise their written standards to include an order of priority, determined by the CoC, for CoC Program-funded PSH that is dedicated or prioritized for persons experiencing chronic homelessness that is based on the length of time in which an individual or family has resided in a place not meant for human habitation, a safe haven, or an emergency shelter and the severity of the individual's or family's service needs. Recipients of CoC Program-funded PSH that is dedicated or prioritized for persons experiencing chronic homelessness would be required to follow that order of priority when selecting participants for housing, in a manner consistent with their current grant agreement.
 - 2. Where there are no chronically homeless individuals and families within the CoC's geographic area, CoCs and recipients of CoC Program-funded PSH are encouraged to follow the order of priority in Section III.B. of this Notice. For projects located in CoC's where a sub-CoC approach to housing and service delivery has been implemented, which may also be reflected in a sub-CoC coordinated entry process, need only to prioritize assistance within their specified sub-CoC area. 2
 - 3. Recipients of CoC Program-funded PSH should follow the order of priority above while also considering the goals and any identified target populations served by the project. For example, a CoC Program-funded PSH project that is permitted to target homeless persons with a serious mental illness should follow the order of priority under Section III.A.1. of this Notice to the extent in which persons with serious mental illness meet the criteria. In this example, if there were no persons with a serious mental illness that also met the criteria of chronically homeless within the CoC's geographic area, the recipient should follow the order of priority under Section III.B for persons with a serious mental illness.
 - 4. Recipients must exercise due diligence when conducting outreach and assessment to ensure that chronically homeless individuals and families are prioritized for assistance based on their total length of time homeless and/or the severity of their needs. HUD recognizes that some persons-particularly those living on the streets or in places not meant for human habitation-might require significant engagement and contacts prior to their entering housing and recipients of CoC Program-funded PSH are not required to allow units to remain vacant indefinitely while waiting for an identified chronically homeless person to accept an offer of PSH. CoC Program-funded PSH providers are encouraged to follow a Housing First approach to the maximum extent practicable. Therefore, a person experiencing chronic homelessness should not be forced to refuse an offer of PSH if they do not want to participate in the project's services, nor should a PSH project have eligibility criteria or preconditions to entry that systematically exclude those with severe service needs. Street outreach providers should continue to make attempts to engage those persons that have been resistant to accepting an offer of PSH and where the CoC has adopted these orders of priority into their written standards, these chronically homeless persons must continue to be prioritized for PSH until they are housed.

- **B.** Prioritizing Chronically Homeless Persons in CoC Program-funded Permanent Supportive Housing Beds Not Dedicated or Not Prioritized for Occupancy by Persons Experiencing Chronic Homelessness
 - 1. CoCs are strongly encouraged to revise their written standards to include the following order of priority for non-dedicated and non-prioritized PSH beds. If adopted into the CoCs written standards, recipients of CoC Program-funded PSH that is not dedicated or prioritized for the chronically homeless would be required to follow this order of priority when selecting participants for housing, in a manner consistent with their current grant agreement.
 - (a) First Priority—Homeless Individuals and Families with a Disability with Long Periods of Episodic Homelessness and Severe Service Needs

An individual or family that is eligible for CoC Program-funded PSH who has experienced fewer than four occasions where they have been living or residing in a place not meant for human habitation, a safe haven, or in an emergency shelter but where the cumulative time homeless is at least 12 months **and** has been identified as having severe service needs.

(b) Second Priority—Homeless Individuals and Families with a Disability with Severe Service Needs.

An individual or family that is eligible for CoC Program-funded PSH who is residing in a place not meant for human habitation, a safe haven, or in an emergency shelter and has been identified as having severe service needs. The length of time in which households have been homeless should also be considered when prioritizing households that meet this order of priority, but there is not a minimum length of time required.

(c) Third Priority—Homeless Individuals and Families with a Disability Coming from Places Not Meant for Human Habitation, Safe Haven, or Emergency Shelter Without Severe Service Needs.

An individual or family that is eligible for CoC Program-funded PSH who is residing in a place not meant for human habitation, a safe haven, or an emergency shelter where the individual or family has not been identified as having severe service needs. The length of time in which households have been homeless should be considered when prioritizing households that meet this order of priority, but there is not a minimum length of time required.

- (d) Fourth Priority—Homeless Individuals and Families with a Disability Coming from Transitional Housing.
- 1. An individual or family that is eligible for CoC Program-funded PSH who is currently residing in a transitional housing project, where prior to residing in the transitional housing had lived in a place not meant for human habitation, in an emergency shelter, or safe haven. This priority also includes individuals and families residing in transitional housing who were fleeing or attempting to flee domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault, or stalking and prior to residing in that transitional housing project even if they did not live in a place

Page **70** of **74**

- not meant for human habitation, an emergency shelter, or a safe haven prior to entry in the transitional housing.
- 2. Recipients of CoC Program-funded PSH should follow the order of priority above, as adopted by the CoC, while also considering the goals and any identified target populations served by the project. For example, non-dedicated or non-prioritized CoC Program-funded PSH that is permitted to target youth experiencing homelessness should follow the order of priority under Section III.B.1. of this Notice, as adopted by the CoC, to the extent in which youth meet the stated criteria.
- 3. Recipients must exercise due diligence when conducting outreach and assessment to ensure that persons are prioritized for assistance based on their length of time homeless and the severity of their needs following the order of priority described in this Notice, and as adopted by the CoC. HUD recognizes that some persons—particularly those living on the streets or in places not meant for human habitation—might require significant engagement and contacts prior to their entering housing and recipients are not required to keep units vacant indefinitely while waiting for an identified eligible individual or family to accept an offer of PSH (see FAQ 1895). Recipients of CoC Program-funded PSH are encouraged to follow a Housing First approach to the maximum extent practicable. Street outreach providers should continue to make attempts to engage those persons that have been resistant to accepting an offer of PSH and where the CoC has adopted these orders of priority into their written standards, these individuals and families must continue to be prioritized until they are housed.

IV. Using Coordinated Entry and a Standardized Assessment Process to Determine Eligibility and Establish a Prioritized Waiting List

A. Coordinated Entry Requirement

Provisions at 24 CFR 578.7(a)(8) requires that each CoC, in consultation with recipients of Emergency Solutions Grants (ESG) program funds within the CoC's geographic area, establish and operate either a centralized or coordinated assessment system (referred to in this Notice as coordinated entry or coordinated entry process) that provides an initial, comprehensive assessment of the needs of individuals and families for housing and services. CoCs that adopt the order of priority in Section III of this Notice into the CoC's written standards are strongly encouraged to use a coordinated entry process to ensure that there is a single prioritized list for all CoC Program-funded PSH within the CoC. The Coordinated Entry Policy Brief, provides recommended criteria for a quality coordinated entry process and standardized assessment tool and process. Under no circumstances shall the order of priority be based upon diagnosis or disability type, but instead on the length of time an individual or family has been experiencing homelessness and the severity of needs of an individual or family.

B. Written Standards for Creation of a Single Prioritized List for PSH

CoCs are also encouraged to include in their policies and procedures governing their coordinated entry system a requirement that all CoC Program-funded PSH accept referrals only through a single prioritized list that is created through the CoCs coordinated entry process, which should also be informed by the CoCs street outreach. Adopting this into the CoC's policies and procedures for coordinated entry would further ensure that CoC Program-funded PSH is being used most effectively, which is one of the goals in this Notice. The single prioritized list should be updated frequently to reflect the most up-to-date and real-time data as possible.

C. Standardized Assessment Tool Requirement

CoCs must utilize a standardized assessment tool, in accordance with 24 CFR 578.3, or process. The <u>Coordinated Entry Policy Brief</u>, provides recommended criteria for a quality coordinated entry process and standardized assessment tool.

D. Nondiscrimination Requirements

CoCs and recipients of CoC Program-funded PSH must continue to comply with the nondiscrimination provisions of Federal civil rights laws, including, but not limited to, the Fair Housing Act, Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act, Title VI of the Civil Rights Act, and Titles II or III of the Americans with Disabilities Act, as applicable. See 24 C.F.R. § 5.105(a).

24 CFR 578.103(a)(4) outlines documentation requirements for all recipients of dedicated and non-dedicated CoC Program-funded PSH associated with determining whether or not an individual or family is chronically homeless for the purposes of eligibility. In addition to those requirements, HUD expects that where CoCs have adopted the orders of priority in Section III. of this Notice into their written standards. The CoC, as well as recipients of CoC Program-funded PSH, will maintain evidence of implementing these priorities. Evidence of following these orders of priority may be demonstrated by:

- **A.** Evidence of Severe Service Needs. Evidence of severe service needs is that by which the recipient is able to determine the severity of needs as defined in Section I.D.3. of this Notice using data-driven methods such as an administrative data match or through the use of a standardized assessment. The documentation should include any information pertinent to how the determination was made, such as notes associated with case-conferencing decisions.
- B. Evidence that the Recipient is Following the CoC's Written Standards for Prioritizing Assistance. Recipients must follow the CoC's written standards for prioritizing assistance, as adopted by the CoC. In accordance with the CoC's adoption of written standards for prioritizing assistance, recipients must in turn document that the CoC's revised written standards have been incorporated into the recipient's intake procedures and that the recipient is following its intake procedures when accepting new program participants into the project.
- C. Evidence that there are no Households Meeting Higher Order of Priority within CoC's Geographic Area.
- (a) When dedicated and prioritized PSH is used to serve non-chronically homeless households, the recipient of CoC Program-funded PSH should document how it was determined that there were no chronically homeless households identified for assistance within the CoC's geographic area or for those CoCs that implement a sub-CoC 3planning and housing and service delivery approach, the smaller defined geographic area within the CoC's geographic area at the point in which a vacancy became available. This documentation should include evidence of the outreach efforts that had been undertaken to locate eligible chronically homeless households within the defined geographic area and, where chronically homeless households have been identified but have not yet accepted assistance, the documentation should specify the number of persons that are chronically homeless that meet this condition and the attempts that have been made to engage the individual or family. Where a CoC is using a single prioritized list, the recipient of PSH may refer to that list as evidence.
- (b) When non-dedicated and non-prioritized PSH is used to serve an eligible individual or family that meets a lower order of priority, the recipient of CoC Program-funded PSH should document how the determination was made that there were no eligible individuals or families within the CoC's geographic area or for those CoCs that implement a sub-CoC planning and housing and service delivery approach, the smaller defined geographic area within the

CoC's geographic area - that met a higher priority. Where a CoC is using a single prioritized list, the recipient of PSH may refer to that list as evidence that there were no households identified within the CoC's geographic area that meet a higher order of priority.

VI. Questions Regarding this Notice

Questions regarding this notice should be submitted to HUD Exchange Ask A Question (AAQ) Portal at: https://www.hudexchange.info/get-assistance/my-question/.

3 For the State of Louisiana grant originally awarded pursuant to "Department of Housing and Urban Development —

Permanent Supportive Housing" in chapter 6 of title III of the Supplemental Appropriations Act, 2008 (Public Law 110–252; 122 Stat. 2351), projects located within the geographic area of a CoC that is not the CoC through which the State is awarded the grant may prioritize assistance within that geographic area instead of within the geographic area of the CoC through which the State is awarded the grant.